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Hurricanes’ Jesperi Kotkaniemi still adjusting to Rod Brind’Amour’s way 

By Chip Alexander 

The Carolina Hurricanes played the Tampa Bay Lightning 13 
times last season, the last five games in the Stanley Cup 
playoffs. 

Jesperi Kotkaniemi played against the Lightning three times 
last season, all in the Stanley Cup finals. 

The numbers were different but the reaction the same: 
Intense disappointment in the end. 

The Canes were ousted in the second round of the playoffs 
by the Lightning. Kotkaniemi and the Montreal Canadiens 
were denied the Cup after making an inspired playoff run. 
Kotkaniemi also was left frustrated over missing games in 
the finals as a scratch as the Lightning won a second 
consecutive Cup. 

None of that will be on anyone’s minds Tuesday, or so they 
say, as the Canes (9-1-0) and Lightning (6-3-2) face off for 
the first time in the 2021-22 season at Amalie Arena. It’s a 
regular-season game that both teams want to win. 

That’s it. 

For Kotkaniemi, the 5-2 road loss Saturday against the 
Florida Panthers was his first defeat with the Canes. It ended 
Carolina’s nine-game winning streak, one victory short of 
tying the NHL record for consecutive wins to start a season. 

“The winning has been really fun, of course,” Kotkaniemi said 
Monday, chuckling. “We’ve been playing really good so far. 
Hopefully we can get it back on track (Tuesday). But it has 
been really fun to get to know new guys, and as I said the 
team’s been playing really well.” 

For Kotkaniemi, 21, It was a rapid adjustment. He changed 
teams. He changed positions. He also has had new 
linemates as Canes coach Rod Brind’Amour has changed up 
the lines before and during games. 

One night, Kotkaniemi started with Sebastian Aho and Teuvo 
Teravainen — the three Finns together. Another night, it was 
on Vincent Trocheck’s line with Martin Necas. In the Florida 
game, he started on Jordan Staal’s line with Jesper Fast. 

The offer sheet to Kotkaniemi was one thing — just NHL 
business. The Canes made it to the then-restricted free 
agent, the Canadiens didn’t match it by Sept. 4 and 
Kotkaniemi was on his way to Carolina. Brind’Amour then 
switched him from center to wing while Kotkaniemi tried to 
learn a new system and Brind’Amour’s way of doing things. 

“I think he’s getting better,” Brind’Amour said Monday. “It is 
tough, number one, coming to a new place. Then, we have 

moved him around, trying to get him familiar with everybody 
and looking at all the combinations. And he’s playing a 
position that he hasn’t normally played or hasn’t, so all that 
comes into effect.” 

In the Canes’ 9-1 start, Kotkaniemi has two goals and one 
assist, with 14 shots on goal. His minutes have ranged 
roughly between 12 and 14 per game — he’s averaging 
12:48 in ice time, with a high of 14:34 in a 3-0 win over 
Boston on Oct. 28. 

Kotkaniemi’s first goal was a sweet one — at Montreal on 
Oct. 21 in his return game to the Bell Centre. His second 
came Oct. 29 against the Chicago Blackhawks as 
Kotkaniemi and Aho teamed up for a well-executed transition 
score in a 6-3 win. 

“I think he’s getting more comfortable with how everything is 
supposed to go,” Brind’Amour said. “You can see that now. 
He’s not thinking so much when he’s out on the ice. I would 
expect him to just keep getting better.” 

While he doesn’t have a lot of points, Kotkaniemi has shown 
he can be a handful in front of the net. At 6-foot-2 and 201 
pounds, he’s effective in screening goalies and being a 
nuisance. 

“He’s a big body. He’s a lot bigger than I thought he was 
before he came here,” Trocheck said last week. “He plays a 
physical game and has a ton of skill.” 

Canes forward Jordan Martinook, an alternate captain, said 
Kotkaniemi’s transition has been smooth and generally 
seamless. He apparently has an interesting sense of humor 
— in his team bio, he says he picked No. 82 as his jersey 
number with the Canes because it was his best golf score 
this year. 

“He’s always smiling and always kind of in a good mood, so 
it’s easy for him to fit in with us,” Martinook said Monday. “I 
think he is, like ‘Troch’ said, bigger than he looks and skates 
well and has got good hands. 

“He’s been fun to watch. Coming into a new team, you’ve got 
to get settled and get acclimated to everything and he’s still 
working on that. He’ll get there and he’ll be good.” 

Carolina Hurricanes at Tampa Bay Lightning 

When: Tuesday, 7 p.m.  

Where: Amalie Arena, Tampa.  

TV/Radio: Bally Sports, WCMC-99.9 FM 
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DGB weekend rankings: A top-spot showdown, a blockbuster trade, a firing, and the goal of 
the year 

By Sean McIndoe  

You know what? That was kind of a fun weekend! 

We kicked things off with the Jack Eichel trade still 
reverberating around the league. Thursday’s blockbuster 
saw the Golden Knights do what they always seem to do and 
swing big at the best player available, whether they can 
afford to or not. In this case, that means giving the Sabres a 
decent if unimpressive return and worrying about that pesky 
salary cap sometime down the line. It will be months before 
we see Eichel make his Vegas debut, but it’s the sort of deal 
that could shift the balance of power in the West. 

We had the big Panthers/Hurricanes Saturday showdown 
that promised to make this week’s number one spot a pretty 
easy call. The game itself wasn’t exactly a masterpiece, with 
the Panthers taking a 4-0 lead in the first and then cruising to 
a 5-2 win. Not great drama, but an emphatic result that 
hands the Hurricanes their first loss and establishes the 
Panthers as our early team to beat. 

We had our second coaching change (and first traditional 
firing), as the Hawks finally did what’s felt inevitable for a 
while now. You could make the case that Jeremy Colliton 
never really had a chance to succeed in Chicago, but it’s 
pretty clear that he wasn’t succeeding, even with a rebuilt 
roster that was supposed to contend for a playoff spot. It’s 
never fun to see somebody lose their job, but the churn 
behind the bench is part of life in the NHL, and now we get to 
see what Derek King can do. 

We had a few other interesting stories. The Red Wings got a 
nifty OT winner from Moritz Seider. The Leafs are good 
again, at least for a week, with the core four doing all the 
scoring. The Knights/Habs game was fascinating for reasons 
we’ll get to in a bit. The Flames continue to dominate, this 
time icing the Rangers 6-0. The entire Metro stayed over 
.500. Hell, even the Coyotes got a win. Miracles really do 
happen. 

But who are we kidding, none of that is what we’ll remember 
most from this weekend. Years from now, we might still be 
talking about this: 

That’s just silly. I’m not even sure I can be mad at the 
Rangers. Stopping one guy with four should be pretty easy in 
the NHL, but McDavid isn’t one guy. He’s Mario Lemieux 
sitting on Pavel Bure’s shoulders wearing a big trench coat. 
The Rangers did their best, and I think you just pat them on 
the head and give them some orange slices and promise 
them that things will be better when they’re playing against 
human beings. 

On to the rankings… 

Road to the Cup 

The five teams with the best chances of becoming the first 
franchise in three years to win a Stanley Cup that we have to 
admit probably counts. 

Goal of the weekend, actual human beings category: 
Matthew Tkachuk pulls off that between the legs thing he 
likes to try every now and then. 

And yeah, I hear you Flames fans, you think you should be in 
the top five this week. About that… 

5. Calgary Flames (7-1-3, +18 true goals differential*) — 
Sure, why not. 

I’ll be honest, I had the Blues back in this spot until last 
night’s regulation loss to the Ducks. I don’t especially trust 
the Flames, despite their impressive start, and I’m not sure 
they’ve beaten a really good team aside from maybe 
Washington. Still, it’s nice to get a few teams into a ranking 
over the course of the season, and the door is open for the 
Flames today. Let’s do that now before they start a seven-
game road trip later this week. 

4. Tampa Bay Lightning (6-3-2, +1) — Despite my best 
efforts to keep both the Lightning and Avalanche in the top 
five, this is the week where I only have room for one of my 
preseason Cup final picks. It’s like asking me to choose 
which of my children I like best, except my children don’t lose 
back-to-back games to the Blue Jackets. The Avalanche just 
did, so they can sit in timeout for a week while the Lightning 
ride a five-game point streak into another week with the 
contenders. 

3. Edmonton Oilers (9-1-0, +16) — I mean come on, it was 
one guy against four! Let’s do one more angle. 

I’m still a little bit hesitant to believe that the Oilers are as 
good as the early returns say they are. But they’re the most 
fun team in the league right now and it’s not all that close, 
and I’ll never worry too much about overrating the fun factor. 
Please, NHL, figure out a way to call the rules in the 
postseason so that we can watch these guys for at least a 
few rounds. 

2. Carolina Hurricanes (9-1-0, +19) — Nobody’s going to 
panic over one loss, especially when it comes on the road 
against a good team. But if they lose to the Lightning 
tomorrow, I think we can all agree that it’s over. 

1. Florida Panthers (10-0-1, +23) — As discussed on this 
week’s podcast, the Panthers finished the week with back-to-
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back games against teams that had combined for one 
regulation loss on the year. They beat them both, with wins 
over the Caps on Thursday followed by Saturday’s 
impressive showing against Carolina. It’s still early and all 
that, but at the very least it looks like the Joel Quenneville 
exit won’t be some sort of season-disrupting monkey wrench 
in the gears. 

The Panthers will spend the week on the road, visiting the 
Rangers, Devils and Penguins before closing the trip out with 
another showdown, this time in Tampa. 

*Goals differential without counting shootout decisions like 
the NHL does for some reason. 

Not ranked: Vegas Golden Knights — Yeah, I’m not really 
sure what to do here. 

These are the long-term rankings, where we’re supposed to 
be focused on how things will end up at the end of the year. 
If so, then the Eichel trade should probably shift the Golden 
Knights up the rankings, maybe even significantly. For our 
purposes, it doesn’t really matter if Eichel doesn’t suit up until 
March. It really doesn’t even matter if he doesn’t come back 
until the playoffs start, and let’s be honest, that’s kind of what 
we’re all expecting given how tight the Knights will be against 
the cap. As long as he’s healthy and ready to go for the 
playoffs, Vegas looks like a favorite again. 

That’s assuming they get to the playoffs, which hasn’t looked 
like a sure thing as they’ve spent the first month laying eggs 
like they did last night in Detroit, but it’s still hard to imagine 
them falling short. So what do we do? Do I move the Knights 
into the top five based on Eichel looming off in the future? 
We kind of did that last year with the Lightning and Nikita 
Kucherov, and that turned out OK. 

I think I still want to see the Knights look like the Knights for 
at least a week or two. That might not happen until Mark 
Stone gets back into the lineup, and there’s always the risk 
that the Oilers and/or Flames put the division out of reach at 
some point before Vegas reaches full power. But with their 
next six straight at home, maybe we start to see a team 
that’s worthy of favorite status. 

The bottom five 

The five teams that are headed towards the best lottery odds 
and a shot at Shane Wright. 

The Sabres avoid the bottom five for a second straight week, 
although with four straight losses that may not last long. For 
now, let’s make sure we work in a mention of Saturday’s very 
cool honoring of Val James. 

5. Seattle Kraken (4-7-1, -6) — Look, when you’re the first 
team to lose to the Coyotes then you make the bottom five. 
They’re playing teams close, and the underlying numbers 
look decent. I do wonder when we’re allowed to start 
wondering about the goaltending that was supposed to be a 
strength, as a team-wide .879 save percentage isn’t going to 
get it done. 

4. Ottawa Senators (3-7-1, -12) — After a solid start to the 
season kept them out of the bottom five for the first three 
weeks, the Senators are back to looking like a rebuild. 

They’ve lost four straight, and have given up five goals in 
each of those losses. That’s not an ideal way for the Brady 
Tkachuk captaincy era to start, but Ottawa fans knew there 
would be some bumps in the road. 

3. Montreal Canadiens (3-10-0, -19) — That game against 
the Knights on Saturday was absolutely wild. Montreal 
dominated the first period to an almost unbelievable extent, 
outshooting Vegas 20-1 and leading 2-0. It felt like the sort of 
performance that could turn a season around. Instead, it 
somehow turned into a 5-2 loss. It’s hard to know what to 
take from that kind of performance, but Arpon is pretty sure 
that it’s not good and I think he’s right. 

2. Chicago Blackhawks (2-9-2, -20) — So, now that Colliton 
has walked the plank, who’s the next coach going to be? 
Apparently, it’s Derek King for the rest of the year, which 
would be an unusually long time to wear an interim tag. That 
presumably gives him a shot at the real job, although he’ll 
have his work cut out for him. If King can’t work miracles, the 
Hawks might look at one of the more established names that 
are out there. John Tortorella is obviously one of them, 
although you wonder if he’ll even still be available at the end 
of the season. 

1. Arizona Coyotes (1-10-1, -29) — How weird is this? 

That’s 2017-18 Coyotes team actually finished the year with 
a reasonably respectable 70 points. I don’t think this year’s 
version gets anywhere close, but let’s not step on a good 
news story. The Coyotes have won a game. Anything is 
possible. 

Not ranked: Los Angeles Kings — The Kings spent a decent 
amount of time in this section over recent years, as they 
executed a mostly traditional rebuild (while still holding onto 
their big-name veterans). This felt like the year that they’d 
turn the corner and at least push for .500, which we 
suspected might be enough to keep them in the race in the 
Pacific. 

Of course, they could always hit fast-forward on that 
progress by going out and trading for Eichel, a deal that they 
looked like a favorite to pull off. It didn’t happen — they never 
seemed as interested as everyone else assumed they’d be, 
and the Quinton Byfield injury basically drove a stake into the 
rumors. Instead, Rob Blake is apparently going to stick with 
the slow-and-steady approach. 

That wasn’t looking great through the first two weeks, as an 
opening night win over the Golden Knights gave way to six 
straight losses, with the Kings scoring two or less in all but 
one of them. But since then they’ve won four straight, moving 
them back into the Pacific mix. Most of those wins came over 
other teams that have been just OK this year, although a 
shootout nod over the Blues was impressive. They’re on the 
road for their next four, getting the hot Maple Leafs tonight 
before heading to Montreal, Ottawa and Winnipeg. 

Nobody wants to be stuck in the NHL’s mushy middle, but 
when you’re rebuilding sometimes you have to do it for a 
year. We’ll see if that’s the Kings’ ceiling for this year, or 
whether they can flip a switch and be something more. But 
for now, at least, they’re staying out of contention for the 
basement spots. 
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Notebook: The Injury Bug & The Next Men Up 

By Walt Ruff  

TAMPA, FL - The Carolina Hurricanes remained south 
following their contest against the Florida Panthers on 
Saturday, allowing the team to get full practices in on both 
Sunday and Monday. 

The team's skates did not include Nino Niederreiter, Brett 
Pesce or Antti Raanta. 

As noted late last week, neither Niederreiter (lower body) or 
Pesce (lower body) made the trip with the team, recovering 
from injuries sustained in recent contests.  

On the Niederreiter front, Brind'Amour said that Nino was 
"feeling better" several days ago, but that's the furthest 
extent of update shared. Exiting the team's win over Chicago 
on Friday, October 29 late in the third period, the team's 
Swiss forward was initially declared set to "miss some time" 
on October 31. 

In terms of Pesce, a scary scene Wednesday night in 
Chicago resulted after the Canes defenseman was racing 
back to win a battle for an icing call, sending him into the end 
boards awkwardly. After remaining down for a minute and 
being tended to by the team's training staff, Pesce made it to 
the bench under his own power before cracking a smile. He 
would take a few more shifts in that second period but then 
not return for the third period. When announced Friday that 
he would not travel, Brind'Amour shared that it would be 
"more of a week-to-week" thing. 

To complete the unfortunate trifecta of injuries to the roster, 
Saturday night it impacted the team's goaltending situation, 
where Antti Raanta was then forced out of the team's 
meeting against their Eastern Conference foe. A puck that 
came into the Canes defending end ultimately led to a 
collision between the team's netminder, who had come out to 
attempt to make a play, and Panthers forward Ryan 
Lomberg. A slight hesitation from Carolina's Finnish 
netminder led to the two arriving at the puck at the same 
moment, concluding with Raanta's night ending due to an 
upper body injury and Lomberg's due to a game misconduct. 
Sunday afternoon the club's head coach said that Raanta 
had been sent back to Raleigh from the trip, thus rendering 
him not an option for the foreseeable future. 

The Next Men Up 

Now over a week into his NHL tenure, Seth Jarvis has made 
the most of his three NHL games thus far. Albeit not how the 
fan base was hoping to see the 19-year-old inject himself 
into the lineup, a blessing to them to see his talents on 
display after what felt like a long wait. His first game he 
recorded an assist on the game-winning power play goal, 
which came with him on the ice during the final minutes of a 
tied game in the third period. His second contest he buried 

his first NHL goal, beating Marc-Andre Fleury on a 
breakaway. While held off the scoresheet in Saturday's 
defeat, Jarvis still found a way to impress, bringing 
noticeable life to a game for his team when they trailed by as 
many as four. 

In the third period he even found himself skating with Jordan 
Staal and Jesper Fast, which deviated from his normal spot 
alongside Derek Stepan and Steven Lorentz. 

Since Niederreiter's departure, Brind'Amour has openly 
stated that he's not committing to any forward in any certain 
spot amongst the group - Jarvis included. Jordan Martinook 
has been skating alongside Sebastian Aho and Teuvo 
Teravainen, a new look that the team had yet to roll out this 
season. 

Asked Sunday afternoon if Brind'Amour could see a bigger 
role for the rookie coming, the head coach played it coy, but 
also left the door open with a quick answer of, "possibly". 

The part that makes that such a presumably difficult decision 
to make for Brind'Amour is that over the past few games he 
has felt that the line of Lorentz - Stepan - Jarvis has been the 
best line. And as the old adage goes, "don't mess with 
success". 

On the backend, Brendan Smith stepped in Saturday for his 
first action of the season, playing 11:48 and laying three hits 
along the way. 

Skating alongside fellow veteran Ian Cole, the blueliner is 
now in his 11th year of experience. Signing with the Canes 
this summer, Smith's ability to slot into the lineup when 
someone goes down makes him a fitting option in these 
situations and the bench boss was pleased with his 
performance in his first contest. "He was solid. He worked 
hard. He didn't play a heck of a lot but for being out as long 
as he had been, I thought he competed really hard." 

In net? Alex Lyon was officially recalled Monday morning, 
joining the team in Tampa for practice. The ball began rolling 
Saturday, actually, just moments after the Raanta injury 
occurred, as Lyon was set to make his scheduled start for 
the Wolves in their Saturday evening contest against the 
Manitoba Moose. Instead he was then swapped for Canes 
prospect Eetu Makiniemi, who started both Saturday and 
Sunday's games for the club's American Hockey League 
affiliate, in effort to avoid potential injury to Lyon, should he 
be needed in Carolina. 

Lyon, who is in his first season with the Hurricanes franchise, 
comes to the big club with 22 games of NHL experience over 
four seasons.   
Given his outstanding October, it's expected that Frederik 
Andersen will still carry the load for the team moving forward, 
however, as the team's schedule ramps up a bit with a back-
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to-back home set coming later this week, followed by a six-
game west coast trip, the message that there is trust in all 
parties was echoed again Monday. 

When asked about the plan to ensure Frederik Andersen 
isn't overworked, now including Lyon instead of Raanta, 
Brind'Amour offered the following. "It doesn't really change, 
to be honest with you. We have a plan and we know when 
we need Freddie to get a rest, he's going to get a rest - 
regardless of who our other goalie is." 

In today's day and age, it is rather uncommon for 
goaltenders to play two games in two nights, which, the team 
again faces for a second time already this season Friday and 
Saturday. The opponent in the first half of that back-to-back? 
The Philadelphia Flyers, the club which Lyon began his 
professional career with. 

Before we get to ahead of ourselves though, the team's 
immediate task at hand is the Tampa Bay Lightning, 
tomorrow night at 7 p.m. 

 

 

Preview: Canes at Lightning 

By Walt Ruff  

TAMPA, FL. - Seeking to bounce back from their first loss of 
the regular season Saturday night in Sunrise, the Canes 
meet the defending champions tonight, the Tampa Bay 
Lightning. 

When: Monday, November 9, 7 p.m. EST 
Watch: Bally Sports South, Bally Sports App 
Listen: 99.9 The Fan, Hurricanes.com/Listen, Hurricanes 
App 

Canes Record: 9-1-0 (18 Points, 1st - Metropolitan Division) 
Canes Last Game: 5-2 Loss to the Florida Panthers on 
Saturday, November 6. 

Lightning Record: 6-3-2 (14 Points, 3rd - Atlantic Division) 
Lightning Last Game: 5-3 Win over the Ottawa Senators on 
Saturday, November 6. 

Tracking The Storylines 

Getting Back On Track: Now that the team has gotten their 
first regular season loss out of the way, they'll attempt to get 
back to the success that covered their first nine games of the 
season. The biggest adjustment they'll have to make is 
staying out of the penalty box and not providing Tampa with 
four power play chances in the first period, as they offered 
Florida on Saturday. 

Injury Bug: The Canes made it through the first six games of 
the season without any injuries, but the last four contests 
have not been as kind to the club. Forward Nino Niederreiter 
and defenseman Brett Pesce did not travel with the team due 
to ailments they sustained in games prior to departure and 
Sunday Head Coach Rod Brind'Amour shared that 
goaltender Antti Raanta was sent home from the trip after 
colliding with Panthers forward Ryan Lomberg. In their 
places have entered Seth Jarvis, Brendan Smith and Alex 
Lyon, respectively. 

No Sergachev For Tampa: A key piece to the Lightning's 
defensive group, Mikhail Sergachev, will miss tonight's game 
after receiving a two-game suspension from the NHL for an 
illegal check. Tonight is the second of those two games that 
he'll miss, which is certainly a loss for the Bolts, who receive 
well over an average of over 20 minutes per night from the 
defenseman. 

Milestone Watch: Teuvo Teravainen is two goals shy of 100 
NHL goals and Brady Skjei is three assists shy of 100 NHL 
assists. 

What Color Are We Wearing?: Tonight the team will be 
wearing their white sweaters. 

Merch Item of the Game: View today's Item of the Game, 
along with several other Canes merchandise items on 
CarolinaProShop.com. 
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Tampa Bay welcomes Carolina for Hurricanes-Lightning matchup 

Carolina Hurricanes (9-1-0, first in the Metropolitan) vs. 
Tampa Bay Lightning (6-3-2, fourth in the Atlantic) 

Tampa, Florida; Tuesday, 7 p.m. EST 

FANDUEL SPORTSBOOK LINE: Lightning -128, Hurricanes 
+107; over/under is 5.5 

BOTTOM LINE: The Tampa Bay Lightning host the Carolina 
Hurricanes. 

Tampa Bay went 36-17-3 overall during the 2020-21 season 
while going 21-7-0 at home. The Lightning scored 180 total 
goals last season, 40 on power plays and three shorthanded. 

Carolina went 36-12-8 overall during the 2020-21 season 
while going 16-9-3 on the road. Goalies for the Hurricanes 
compiled a .915 save percentage while allowing 2.2 goals on 
28.1 shots per game last season. 

The matchup Tuesday is the first meeting of the season 
between the two teams. 

INJURIES: Lightning: Boris Katchouk: day to day 
(undisclosed), Zach Bogosian: out (lower-body). 

Hurricanes: Antti Raanta: day to day (upper body), Brett 
Pesce: out (undisclosed), Nino Niederreiter: out (lower-
body). 

 

 

 

NHL Rink Wrap: Goals, assists milestones for Ovechkin; Kings heat up 

By James O’Brien 

Top players from Monday in the NHL 

Alex Ovechkin, Capitals 

Later on in this post, we’ll focus on even more of the history. 
But we have to start with the headline-grabber. By scoring 
his 11th goal of the season, Alex Ovechkin reached 741 
career goals. At 741, Ovechkin tied Brett Hull for fourth all-
time in goals. 

(Click here for more on that, including Ovechkin being 153 
goals behind Wayne Gretzky’s 894 goals, the all-time record. 
Oh, and read this for even more on Ovechkin’s pursuit of 
Gretzky’s record.) 

Let’s circle back to Ovechkin earning NHL player of the night 
honors for Monday, and his shockingly strong season so far. 
On Monday, Ovechkin scored a goal and two assists. 

Heading into Monday, Ovechkin was already comfortably 
ranked third in NHL scoring behind Leon Draisaitl (23 points) 
and Connor McDavid (22). He’s now one of three players at 
20+ points, as the goal and two assists put Ovechkin at 11 
goals and 10 assists (21 points) in just 12 games. 

Few bat an eye at Ovechkin scoring goals, even at age 36 — 
although 11 goals in 12 games is still really something. But 

playmaking to a level where he’s a stride behind McDavid 
and Draisaitl? Ridiculous. 

Then again, with Ovechkin, maybe we should just expect 
this? 

Highlights from Monday in the NHL 

Watch as Ovechkin scores goal 741 and reaches 600 assists 
in the Capitals’ win over the Sabres: 

The real highlight of this Phillip Danault goal was his reaction 
to said goal: 

  

There were some exciting moments in Panthers – Rangers, 
but this K'Andre Miller goal stole the show: 

Granted, this was fantastic stuff from (Mr.) Adam Fox, too. 

Monday’s NHL takeaways 

Ovechkin makes history, even beyond tying Hull for fourth 
all-time in goals 

So, again, Ovechkin tied Brett Hull for fourth all-time with 741 
goals. 

While Ovechkin didn’t break his tie with Hull, he did add 
those two assists. With that, Ovechkin’s 598 assists shoots 
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to an even, milestone-friendly 600. The Capitals churned out 
some interesting facts alongside Ovechkin reaching 600 
assists: 

Personally, it’s especially amusing that a) his 741 goals 
received a mention alongside those 600 assists and b) 
Sidney Crosby‘s name came up. That has to get your 
Ovechkin B-I-N-G-O board close to full. Maybe they just 
needed to include Ovechkin’s office? 

Hey, look, the Kings are now on a roll 

After an aggressive offseason, the Kings disappointed. They 
limped off to a troubling 1-5-1 start to the season. People 
understandably wondered if The Kings jumped the gun on 
accelerating their rebuild. 

It was too early to tell then, and it’s too early to do a 180 
now. After Monday’s win over the Maple Leafs, don’t blame 
people if the Kings renewed people’s belief in their chances 
of earning an NHL playoff spot. (Yes, the Oilers and Flames 
are hot atop the Pacific. However, when it comes to the third 
seed, the Kings have a shot.) 

With that win against Toronto, the Kings are now on a five-
game winning streak. Their record is now 6-5-1, putting them 
in the thick of things in trying to get ahead of the Ducks, 
Sharks, and Golden Knights. The Central Division’s not a 
lock to send five teams playoff-bound, either. 

Interestingly, the Kings are heating up with Drew Doughty on 
the shelf. They lost their first two games with Doughty 
injured, but now are on this five-game winning streak. The 
Kings’ win also ended a five-game winning streak for the 
Maple Leafs. 

Also: Phillip Danault just keeps tormenting the Maple Leafs. 
He’s worthy of Monday’s NHL player of the night 
consideration himself with a two-goal, one-assist game. 

Shesterkin, counter-attack explain why Rangers gave 
Panthers their first regulation loss 

When you see a 4-3 score, you don’t necessarily believe that 
the winning goalie put on a clinic. There’s a reason that fans 
at Madison Square Garden were chanting “I-gor” in honor of 

Igor Shesterkin, though. (And not just because it works pretty 
well as a classic two syllable chant.) 

Considering that the Rangers went up 4-0 through the first 
40 minutes, it might have seemed like New York dominated. 
And, sure, they counter-punched and created some great 
goals. K’Andre Miller’s goal was the best of the bunch, but 
Adam Fox authored a beauty of his own. 

But Igor Shesterkin made the real difference. The Panthers 
fired 45 shots on goal to just 18 for the Rangers. During the 
final two periods, the advantage was 34-9. With three goals 
in the third, the Panthers were finally able to get to 
Shesterkin a bit. Yet not enough. 

More than once, players made contact with Shesterkin. He 
was asked to make some difficult saves, and came up more 
often than not. This 42-save performance pushes 
Shesterkin’s save percentage to .931 in 10 games. 

Tuesday’s big story 

Lightning present latest test for Hurricanes 

The Hurricanes lost for the first time on Saturday, and the 
Panthers really made no mistake about it. In an 82-game 
season, you’re going to have nights like those. Chances are, 
Carolina isn’t too shaken up. (They probably just got that 
negative energy out by getting some salty tweets and troll-ish 
web domains ready.) 

On Tuesday, the Lightning present a different kind of 
challenge for the Hurricanes. Where the Panthers are 
healthy and rising, the Lightning are those cagey veterans. 
Sometimes those old dogs have a limp, but they can still be 
dangerous. 

Will the high-flying Hurricanes pass this test against the 
Lightning, or will this be Carolina’s first losing streak? It’s one 
of the biggest stories to watch around the NHL on Tuesday. 

Monday’s NHL scores 

Capitals 5, Sabres 3 
Rangers 4, Panthers 3 
Kings 5, Maple Leafs 1 
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NHL Power Rankings: Panthers on top; Maple Leafs improving 

By Adam Gretz  

In this week’s edition of the NHL Power Rankings the Florida 
Panthers regain the top spot after a convincing win over the 
Carolina Hurricanes on Saturday night, pushing their early 
season record to an incredible 10-0-1, the best start in 
franchise history. 

They boast a deep, talented team across the board and are 
getting a huge bounce back performance from Sergei 
Bobrovsky in goal to really put them over the top. 

Elsewhere around the league the Toronto Maple Leafs finally 
start to look like the team they should be thanks to a five-
game winning streak, while Jacob Markstrom keeps the 
Calgary Flames in the top-five. 

On the other end of the spectrum, reality is starting to set in 
for some teams that had surprising starts. 

We take a look at all of that and more. 

Where does your team sit? 

To this week’s NHL Power Rankings! 

1. Florida Panthers (Last week: 2). Sergei Bobrovsky’s 
bounce back has been one of the more underrated storylines 
in the league this season. That continues and this team will 
be a major contender. If it does not continue? Spencer 
Knight is still there. 

2. Carolina Hurricanes (LW: 1). Florida got the best of them 
in their prime matchup on Saturday, and the upcoming 
schedule is really tough. Good early season test for the 
Hurricanes ahead. 

3. Edmonton Oilers (LW: 4). Zach Hyman has seven goals in 
10 games on a 22 percent shooting percentage. How many 
goals will he finish the season with? 

4. Calgary Flames (LW: 5). Jacob Markstrom has four 
shutouts in nine games. He is carrying this team right now. 

5. St. Louis Blues (LW: 3) Great start to the season, but a 
tough west coast road trip saw them drop games in Los 
Angeles and Anaheim. 

6. Minnesota Wild (LW: 17). They are making a habit out of 
come-from-behind wins. It works for now, but not really a 
habit you want to get into. 

7. Tampa Bay Lightning (LW: 9). Even without Nikita 
Kucherov their lineup is still capable of scoring four or five 
goals every night. Scary talent here. 

8. New York Islanders. (LW: 8). Semyon Varlamov made his 
first start of the season on Sunday and played okay, but I 
would not be going away from Ilya Sorokin right now. 

9. Toronto Maple Leafs (LW: 19). They have won five in a 
row after a slow start and starting to finally look like the team 
they are supposed to be. 

10. Philadelphia Flyers (LW:11). They are proving what 
everybody believed about them in the offseason. If the 
goaltending is good, they will be good. The goaltending has 

been very good. From both Carter Hart and, more 
shockingly, Martin Jones. 

11. Winnipeg Jets (LW: 16). The Jets are off to a really good 
start overall and Connor Hellebucyk has not really played all 
that great yet this season. When he gets rolling again this 
could be a sneaky contender. 

12. Washington Capitals (LW: 7). The Capitals have an 
overtime problem, currently sitting 0-4 in games that go 
beyond regulation this season. 

13. Columbus Blue Jackets (LW: 18). Losing Patrik Laine is 
going to be a problem. Elvis Merzlikins has been fantastic to 
help bail them out. 

14. New York Rangers (LW: 6). Little inconsistent right now. 
Igor Shesterkin has masked some flaws so far. A goalie 
masking flaws on the Rangers? Sounds familiar. 

15. Pittsburgh Penguins (LW: 12). They are playing fine 
given the fact half of their lineup has been out at various 
times this season. They really need players back, though. 

16. Vegas Golden Knights (LW: 15). They will be great when 
they get Mark Stone, Max Pacioretty, William Karlsson, and 
Jack Eichel back in the lineup at the same time. Need to stay 
competitive until then. 

17. Boston Bruins (LW: 10). Forget being a one-line offense 
right now, they are a one player offense (Brad Marchand) 
right now. 

18. Colorado Avalanche (LW: 13) Time to show they are one 
of the most talented teams in the league and stack some 
points over the next couple of weeks. 

19. Detroit Red Wings (LW: 21). Lucas Raymond and Moritz 
Seider look great, they have salary cap space to play with 
this offseason, and are starting to make real progress. 

20. Anaheim Ducks (LW: 29). They have won four in a row, 
with the most impressive win coming on Sunday against St. 
Louis. Troy Terry has an 11-game point streak right now. Bet 
you did not expect that at any point this season. 

21. Los Angeles Kings (LW: 27). Anze Kopitar remains a top-
tier player. Hall of Fame resume there? You can make a 
strong argument based on who is already in there. 

22. New Jersey Devils (LW: 14). Being without Jack Hughes 
and Dougie Hamilton is a lot to overcome when those two 
players were expected to account for so much of their 
offense this season. 

23. Nashville Predators (LW: 23). Juuse Saros is the key 
here, but Roman Josi is having a big year offensively and 
Matt Duchene is off to a surprisingly fast start. 

24. Vancouver Canucks (LW: 26). They need Elias 
Pettersson and Brock Boeser to get going offensively a little 
more. There are signs that is happening. 

25. Dallas Stars (LW: 25). Not sure what else to say except 
this has been one of the more disappointing starts in the 
league. 
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26. San Jose Sharks (LW: 22). They are 2-4-1 since that 4-0 
start, with the only regulation win during that recent seven-
game stretch coming against Buffalo. Reality is setting back 
in. 

27.  Buffalo Sabres (LW: 20). They are 2-4-2 since that 3-0-0 
start. Reality is setting back in. The Jack Eichel era is also 
over, closing the book on another failed rebuild. 

28. Seattle Kraken (LW: 24). Given the initial investment they 
made in defense and goaltending all of the blown leads are 
very disappointing. 

29. Ottawa Senators (LW: 28). They sent their best goalie so 
far (Filip Gustavsson) to the minor leagues. Good luck 

convincing your fan base winning right now is the priority 
when you make moves like that. 

30. Montreal Canadiens (LW: 30). Hopefully Carey Price can 
return and make a big impact for them. They need 
something. 

31. Chicago Blackhawks (LW: 32). The first game without 
Jeremy Colliton looked like a different team. Still a 
disappointing start when you consider the offseason moves. 

32. Arizona Coyotes (LW: 31). They finally got a win after an 
11-game losing streak to open the season. The schedule 
over the next couple of weeks is looking tough, though. 

 

Hurricanes look to rebound from first defeat with game vs. Lightning 

By FLM  

After losing for the first time this season, the Carolina 
Hurricanes will have to be better Tuesday night against the 
reigning Stanley Cup champion Tampa Bay Lightning. 

Stung from a lopsided 5-2 setback to the Florida Panthers on 
Saturday, Carolina will travel up the state's Gulf Coast to 
meet the Lightning. 

It will be the teams' first encounter since their second-round 
matchup in last season's playoffs. 

Eliminated by the Lightning in five games in that series, the 
Hurricanes started this season 9-0-0 -- outscoring the 
opposition 37-15 and rarely playing from behind -- but that 
joy came crashing down in South Florida against the 
Panthers. 

Florida, currently 10-0-1, blitzed its former division rival from 
last season for four goals in the first 15:28 of the teams' first 
meeting -- chasing starting goalie Frederik Andersen after 
the period. 

It got worse for replacement goalie Antti Raanta, who played 
just 12:22 of the second before being knocked out of the 
game in a collision with Florida's feisty forward Ryan 
Lomberg when both met in the right circle while racing for the 
puck. 

With Hurricanes coach Rod Brind'Amour saying Raanta is 
likely concussed, the team called up goalie Alex Lyon from 
the AHL's Chicago Wolves on Monday morning. 

Andersen made 23 saves and rebounded well after the awful 
start. 

Despite outscoring Florida 2-1 over the final 40 minutes -- 
the only goal allowed being Anthony Duclair's empty-netter -- 
the Hurricanes found little solace in their initial defeat. 

"Yeah, if you want to find a silver lining, this team never 
quits," said Vincent Trocheck, who tallied on a power play 

against his former club. "But it's a 60-minute game, not 40, 
so we've got to come out a little better than we did." 

Last season, Carolina won five of the 13 matches between 
the teams -- just two in Tampa -- and the Lightning will return 
home after a productive two-game trip to Canada that 
secured three points. 

Playing without defenseman Mikhail Sergachev, who will 
finish his two-game suspension Tuesday for an illegal hit on 
Toronto's Mitchell Marner, the club handled Ottawa 5-3 on 
Saturday. 

In his second start, backup backstop Brian Elliott allowed 
three goals on 27 shots against the club that drafted him in 
2003 and produced his first victory with his new team. 

Lightning coach Jon Cooper was in a much better mood than 
Thursday, when his club left a point behind in Toronto -- 
giving up John Tavares' game-tying goal in regulation's last 
minute and William Nylander's winner on a power play in 
overtime. 

A good reason for that was the play of Elliott. 

"The job of the backup goaltender is tough," Cooper said. 
"Because you're always practicing, but nothing can replicate 
games. I think that's where we've had success with (former 
backup Curtis) McElhinney, who was outstanding, and now 
Elliott. 

"These veteran guys know how to prepare. Mentally they're 
strong enough to know what to expect, and you give enough 
time to know when they're going to start that they can 
prepare that way." 

The Lightning are 4-0-1 since winning 5-1 in Pittsburgh on 
Oct. 26, giving them a five-game point streak. They also 
scored 10 more goals than their opponents in that span -- 
holding a 19-9 edge. 

Also, they have notched points in six of their past seven 
contests, sporting a 4-1-2 mark. 
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NHL Power Rankings: Oilers rising but still chasing down Panthers, Hurricanes 

By Austin Nivison  

After another week of hockey, we have another change atop 
these rankings. The Florida Panthers and Carolina 
Hurricanes are going back and forth as the top two teams in 
the league, but one team is right on both of their heels. 

The Edmonton Oilers are 9-1-0, and they deserve some 
respect. Connor McDavid and Leon Draisitl are playing out of 
their minds right now. Both are averaging over two points per 
game, and they have teamed up to create a handful of 
highlight reel plays already. Those two are a dangerous 
tandem, and they have elevated the rest of the team around 
them. 

It's easy to poke holes in the Oilers' defensive depth or worry 
about their goaltending duo, but none of that really matters 
when two of the best players on the planet are playing at 
their peak. Edmonton is a thrilling team, and they should be 
appointment viewing for every hockey fan right now. 

With the Oilers on the rise, here are the the latest NHL 
Power Rankings:  

Rk Teams    Chg Rcrd 

1  Panthers  

Back and forth we go. The 
Hurricanes' bid for an 82-0 
record came to an end at the 
hands of -- you guessed it -- the 
Panthers. As a result, Florida 
climbs back into the No. 1 spot. 
They still haven't lost in 
regulation and have picked up 
21 of a possible 22 points to this 
point in the season.  

1  
10-
1-1  

2  Hurricanes  

The Hurricanes have been 
supplanted after their week in 
the sun at the top of these 
rankings, but something tells me 
they'll have plenty of chances to 
get back there.  

1  
9-1-
0  

3  Oilers  

I was tempted to put the Oilers 
at No. 1 just because they have 
Connor McDavid. He scored one 
of the most outrageous goals 
you'll ever see against the 
Rangers, and New York was so 
rattled that they didn't even 
bother to show up for their next 
game against the Flames.  

--  
9-1-
0  

4  Wild  

Kirill Kaprizov was able to get 
the monkey off his back by 
scoring a pair of goals this past 
week, and the Wild have played 
well after a brief slide. As 
Kaprizov has searched for his 

6  
8-3-
0  

Rk Teams    Chg Rcrd 

scoring touch, Ryan Hartman 
has picked up the slack in the 
department. He already has six 
goals and looks poised to cruise 
past his career high of 20 goals 
in a season.  

5  
Maple 
Leafs  

The big dogs are all cooking for 
the Maple Leafs these days. 
Auston Matthews, John Tavares, 
William Nylander and Mitch 
Marner are all playing well, and 
the Maple Leafs are a very tough 
team to beat when that happens. 
Toronto is starting to look like 
the team that everyone thought 
they would be prior to the start of 
the season.  

6  
7-5-
1  

6  Blues  

Just a couple of weeks ago, I 
was doubting the Blues after a 
hot start because I wasn't buying 
it. This week, I will defend the 
Blues because I think they 
played better in the past week 
than their 1-2 record might 
indicate. St. Louis probably 
should've gotten a win over the 
Kings, but Jonathan Quick 
slammed the door in the 
opposing net.  

2  
7-2-
1  

7  Lightning  

Tampa Bay picked up five of a 
possible six points last week, 
and they did it in pretty 
impressive fashion. After going 
through the 2021 playoffs on one 
leg, the now healthy Victor 
Hedman has been outstanding 
on the blue line.  

6  
6-3-
2  

8  Flames  

The Flames had a rather unlucky 
week. Prior to routing the 
Rangers, they lost back-to-back 
overtime games against the 
Predators and Stars in which 
they played well and probably 
deserved to win. Calgary did 
everything right, but they just 
didn't get the results.  

3  
7-1-
3  

9  Bruins  

Patrice Bergeron went seven 
games without scoring a goal, 
but the floodgates opened 
against the Red Wings. He 
scored a hat trick and added 

--  
5-4-
0  
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Rk Teams    Chg Rcrd 

another for good measure in the 
Bruins' 5-1 win. That's not a bad 
way to end a slump.  

10 
Golden 
Knights  

The Golden Knights did it. They 
managed to rescue Jack Eichel 
from a messy situation in 
Buffalo. Now, the trick for Vegas 
will be winning games while their 
best players, including Eichel, 
get healthy. If the Golden 
Knights are even within spitting 
distance of a playoff spot when 
that happens, watch out.  

2  
6-6-
0  

11 Flyers  

The big question for the Flyers 
coming into the season was 
whether Carter Hart could 
bounce back. So far, he's looked 
like his old self. Hart is fifth in the 
NHL in goals saved above 
average at five-on-five with 4.84.  

5  
6-2-
2  

12 Rangers  

Unfortunately for the Rangers, 
they will be on the wrong end of 
NHL highlight reels for years to 
come. Connor McDavid carved 
up four of them on the same play 
before shaking Alexandar 
Georgiev out of his pads for a 
jaw-dropping goal. To make 
matters worse, the Rangers 
followed that up by getting 
trounced by the Flames.  

6  
7-3-
3  

13 Capitals  

It was a week of missed chances 
for the Capitals. They lost three 
one-goal games, and they fell to 
the Panthers in a thrilling 
overtime battle. In your weekly 
Alex Ovechkin update, he tallied 
a goal and two assists in that 
game against Florida.  

6  
6-2-
4  

14 
Blue 
Jackets  

The Blue Jackets just keep on 
winning, and they went 2-0 
against the Colorado Avalanche 
last week. Cole Sillinger, 18, 
who was the No. 12 overall pick 
in the 2021 draft, has played well 
through his first 10 NHL games. 
He should give the Blue Jackets 
a lot of optimism moving 
forward.  

9  
7-3-
0  

15 Avalanche  

The Avalanche just haven't 
looked quite right so far. Part of 

7  
4-5-
1  

Rk Teams    Chg Rcrd 

that has to do with goaltending, 
but part of it has to do with an 
absolutely loaded power play 
unit converting on just 10.53% of 
its opportunities.  

16 Islanders  

Brock Nelson had a field day 
against the Montreal Canadiens. 
He found the back of the net four 
times to bring his total to seven 
goals in just 10 games played.  

1  
5-3-
2  

17 Jets  

Kyle Connor has been dominant 
for the Jets through 11 games. 
His eight goals are tied for fourth 
in the league, and his 16 points 
are good for fourth as well. He 
looks like one of the best players 
in the NHL these days.  

3  
6-3-
2  

18 Red Wings  

Tyler Bertuzzi kept on rolling 
with two goals against the 
Sabres and another against the 
Golden Knights. He has been a 
big reason that the Red Wings 
have outperformed expectations 
to this point.  

--  
6-5-
2  

19 Ducks  

The Ducks are riding a four-
game winning streak, and Troy 
Terry is in the midst of an 
incredible 11-game point streak. 
He didn't find the scoresheet in 
the Ducks' season-opener, but 
he hasn't been left off it since 
then. The 24-year old is really 
coming into his own.  

6  
6-4-
3  

20 Kings  

Like their California 
counterparts, the Kings have 
won four straight games. They 
have Jonathan Quick to thank 
for that. After a few down years, 
he has had a resurgent start to 
the season.  

6  
6-5-
1  

21 Devils  

Even without Jack Hughes in the 
lineup, the Devils have found 
ways to be competitive, but the 
challenge will be keeping that up 
until the young star is able to 
return from his shoulder injury.  

2  
5-3-
2  

22 Penguins  

The Penguins are 1-3-1 in their 
last five games, and they have 
suddenly tumbled to the bottom 
of a competitive Metropolitan 

2  
4-3-
3  
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Division. COVID-19 has taken its 
toll on Pittsburgh in the early 
going, and Sidney Crosby has 
played in just one game between 
recovering from surgery and 
testing positive for the virus.  

23 Sabres  

Say it ain't so. The Sabres' hot 
start might be coming to an end. 
Buffalo went winless last week, 
and they were very much on the 
wrong end of the expected goals 
share in every one of them. At 
least the Jack Eichel saga is 
over.  

8  
5-5-
2  

24 Stars  

Dallas has struggled to string 
together wins, and it probably 
has something to do with their 
league-worst 4.71% shooting 
percentage at five-on-five. 
Roope Hintz still has yet to light 
the lamp despite being third on 
the team in shots on goal. It 
should only be a matter of time 
before he gets some positive 
regression.  

--  
4-5-
2  

25 Predators  

It was actually a winning week 
for the Predators, but they got 
outplayed a little too often. They 
were severely out-chanced in 
their win over the Flames, and 
Nashville fell flat in a loss to the 
Blackhawks one day after they 
fired their head coach.  

4  
6-5-
1  

26 Sharks  

The Sharks got a badly needed 
win against the Sabres, but they 
followed that up with a couple of 
uninspiring performances in 
losses to the Blues and the 
Devils. San Jose has been one 
of the league's worst teams this 
season, despite a misleading 
record.  

2  
6-4-
1  

27 Canucks  

J.T. Miller is off to another hot 
start with 14 points in 12 games, 
and he has been a revelation for 

2  
5-6-
1  

Rk Teams    Chg Rcrd 

the Canucks since they traded 
for him in the summer of 2019.  

28 Kraken  

The Kraken have been sinking 
like a stone, and they hit a low 
point last week as they handed 
the Coyotes their first win of the 
season. That's a tough look, 
even for a team that has been 
around for about a month.  

6  
4-7-
1  

29 Blackhawks 

The Blackhawks fired head 
coach Jeremy Colliton on 
Saturday after they got 
steamrolled by the Jets. The 
team responded to that change 
with a win over the Predators. It'll 
be interesting to see what 
happens from here.  

2  
2-9-
2  

30 Senators  

It was a long week in Ottawa. 
Since our last rankings, the 
Senators played four games, 
and they gave up five goals in 
each one of them. It should 
come as no surprise that the 
Sens went 0-3-1 in that span.  

3  
3-7-
1  

31 Canadiens  

The Canadiens continue to give 
up a lot of crooked numbers, and 
their goaltending tandem is off to 
an abysmal start. Jake Allen and 
Sam Montembeault have 
struggled, but the defense in 
front of them isn't necessarily 
helping either.  

1  
3-
10-0 

32 Coyotes  

The wait is over. The Coyotes 
are in the win column, and it 
looked like that might not 
happen when the Kraken tied 
the game with under two 
minutes remaining. However, 
Lawson Crouse played hero and 
gave his team the lead back just 
seconds later. Go wild, Arizona.  

--  
1-
10-1 
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Carolina Hurricanes at Tampa Bay Lightning: Game Preview  

By Alec Sawyer  

Carolina Hurricanes (9-1-0) at Tampa Bay Lightning (6-3-2) 

Regular Season Game 11 

Tuesday, November 9 - 7 p.m. ET 

Amalie Arena — Tampa, Florida  

Watch: Bally Sports South 

Listen: 99.9 The Fan 

SBN Opposition: Raw Charge 

The Carolina Hurricanes will finish up their two-game Florida 
swing Tuesday night in Amalie Arena, looking to rebound 
from their first loss of the season against the defending 
champs.  

The Canes came out flat Saturday in Sunrise, falling to the 
Florida Panthers 5-2 in a game where Carolina was out of it 
in the early minutes. For the Lightning, Saturday night 
brought a 5-3 win over the Ottawa Senators.  

The Hurricanes are dealing with a bit of the injury bug right 
now, with Nino Niederreiter, Brett Pesce and Antti Raanta all 
sidelined. 

Carolina came a game away from tying the NHL record for 
wins to start a season, but at the end of the day that doesn’t 
really matter. The 9-1-0 Canes are tied with Edmonton for 
the second best record in the league, and they’ll look to get 
back to those winning ways Tuesday in another really tough 
matchup.  

Vital Statistics 

Category Hurricanes Lightning 

Record 9-1-0 6-3-2 

Goals/Game 3.90 3.18 

Goals Against/Game 2.00 3.09 

Shots/Game 33.70 31.09 

Face Off Win % 55.4% 51.1% 

Power Play % (Rank) 25.6% (8th) 18.2% (22nd) 

Penalty Kill % (Rank) 84.8% (10th) 84.2% (14th) 

Category Hurricanes Lightning 

ES Corsi For % 54.40% 53.20% 

ES PDO 104.49 98.65 

PIM/Game 11:18 11:10 

Goaltender #1 

Category Frederik Andersen Andrei Vasilevskiy 

Record 8-1-0 5-2-2 

Save % .939 .919 

GAA 1.83 2.40 

Goaltender #2 

Category Antti Raanta Brian Elliott 

Record 1-0-0 1-1-0 

Save % .900 .880 

GAA 2.49 3.08 

Game Notes 

 Division foes a year ago, this is the first meeting 
between the Lightning and Canes in 2021-22. As 
division rivals in 2020-21, Carolina posted a 4-3-1 
mark against Tampa, but of course fell in the 
playoffs to the eventual champs.  

 Teuvo Teravainen enters Tuesday night’s game two 
goals away from 100 career goals.  

 Alex Lyon got recalled by the Hurricanes Monday 
with Antti Raanta sidelined, though it’s unlikely he’ll 
see the ice Tuesday night.  

 Rod Brind’Amour is the third coach in NHL history 
to post a win streak of nine games or more as both 
a coach and a player with the same franchise. Lindy 
Ruff and Toe Blake were the others.  
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 Andrei Svechnikov’s 15 points this season are the 
second most through 10 games in franchise history, 
behind only Eric Staal’s 18 in 2005-06.  

Lyon recalled from Chicago 

By Alec Sawyer  

With Carolina Hurricanes’ netminder Antti Raanta going 
down with injury in Saturday’s loss to the Florida Panthers, 
the Canes announced Monday that Alex Lyon would be 
recalled from the AHL’s Chicago Wolves to backup Frederik 
Andersen.  

Lyon has some NHL experience, with 22 games played over 
the past four seasons with the Philadelphia Flyers. Lyon has 
a 6-7-2 career record with a 3.21 GAA and .893 save 
percentage. He played in six games in 2020-21, going 1-3-1 
with a 3.33 GAA and .893 SV %.  

With the Wolves in 2021, Lyon is 2-1-0 with a 2.35 GAA and 
.891 SV%. Lyon signed a one-year, two-way deal with the 

Hurricanes this offseason to provide some organizational 
depth between the pipes, and now he’s being called on early.  

As far as Raanta goes, Canes’ head coach Rod Brind’Amour 
had no update when he spoke with members of the media 
Sunday.  

“I saw him last night after the game and he seemed really 
good,” Brind’Amour said. “I don’t know exactly what is going 
to happen there. We sent him home to get evaluated. We’ll 
see where that all leads.” 

The Canes will hit the ice again Tuesday night in Tampa for 
a meeting with the Lightning before returning home for a 
back-to-back with the Philadelphia Flyers and St. Louis Blues 
Friday and Saturday.  
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Meet the Wolves’ red-hot blueliner 

MEET THE WOLVES’ RED-HOT BLUELINER 

After reaching the pinnacle of North American junior hockey 
by winning the 2017 Memorial Cup with the Windsor Spitfires 
(coached by former Wolves boss Rocky Thompson), 
defenseman Jalen Chatfield started his professional career 
in October 2017 with the American Hockey League’s Utica 
Comets. 

Chatfield scored two goals late in his rookie year, but didn’t 
score during the 2018-19 or 2019-20 campaigns with the 
Comets. He spent all of last season with the NHL’s 
Vancouver Canucks, but did not muster a goal in his 18 
appearances. All told, Chatfield went 109 games (regular 
season and playoffs) without a goal. 

Then the 24-year-old Ypsilanti, Michigan, native arrived in 
Chicago last month. Chatfield already owns four goals in 
eight games — most among all AHL defensemen and 1 
behind team leader Andrew Poturalski. 

Chatfield has scored one goal in each of the Wolves’ three 
games, which marks the longest streak for a Chicago 
defenseman since highly touted Nic Hague (now part of the 
top defensive pairing for the NHL’s Vegas Golden Knights) 
reeled off five goals during a four-game streak Dec. 5-15, 
2018. What’s the scoop on this scoring spree? 

“(It’s) the team, the system,” Chatfield said. “A lot of hard 
work in the summers. A lot of things that go into it that people 
don’t know. A big thing for me, too, is just shooting the puck 
and working on my shot a lot. (I was) skating every day, 
working on scoring, just constantly trying to improve my 
game. At the end of the day, I just want to come in here and 
be the best teammate and contribute the most I can. 
Whatever helps. If it’s defensively, if it’s offensively, that’s 
what I’m here for.” 

SIGN UP FOR THE BLOOD DRIVE ON DEC. 18 

The Wolves and Vitalant are proud to host a blood drive from 
9 a.m. to 7 p.m. at Allstate Arena’s Skyline Room in 
Rosemont. The drive precedes the Wolves’ home game 
against the Rockford IceHogs at 7 p.m., so it’s the perfect 
opportunity to donate and then enjoy a terrific rivalry. 

Skates, the Wolves mascot, will be at the Skyline Room to 
meet and greet donors. In addition, all donors receive two 
ticket vouchers to a Wolves game of their choice, a limited-
edition Vitalant/Chicago Wolves T-shirt, a Wolves hat and 

will be entered into a drawing to win an autographed Wolves 
jersey. To set an appointment, visit Vitalant.org/Wolves 
(search for Group Code RS20) or call 877-258-4825. 

Donating blood is safe and easy — and serves a vital need 
during the holidays. All blood types are in short supply. 

FOOD DRIVE AND FEED6 FOOD-PACKING 

Not only are the Wolves accepting non-perishable food items 
at every home game this month to help Common Pantry in 
Chicago, the Wolves are teaming up with Feed6 for a 
Hunger Heroes food-packing event Saturday at Allstate 
Arena’s Skyline Room. Volunteers are projected to pack at 
least 50,000 meals — all of which will be distributed quickly 
by Northern Illinois Food Bank. 

SATURDAY IS HOCKEY NIGHT IN CHICAGO 

If you want to enjoy a live hockey game in Chicago on 
Saturday night, then you’ll want to count on the Wolves to 
make it happen! While the other team in town has just one 
Saturday home game this season, the Wolves are hosting 16 
Saturday night home games — including all four Saturdays 
in November. That’s why Saturday is Hockey Night in 
Chicago. To get the best deals on tickets, email a Wolves 
ticket representative here or call 1-800-THE-WOLVES. 

TOP LINE 

JALEN CHATFIELD 

Just eight games into the season, this fifth-year pro 
defenseman already has doubled his previous career-high in 
goals. The 25-year-old Ypsilanti, Michigan, native owns four 
goals, including one in each of the last three games. He 
produced the Wolves’ game-winning goal in Sunday’s 4-2 
comeback victory over the Milwaukee Admirals. 

ARTYOM SERIKOV 

After signing a contract with the Wolves this summer, this 20-
year-old defenseman from Dmitrov, Russia, has embarked 
on his first season in North America. In his first AHL game, 
Serikov produced an assist. In his second AHL game (on 
Sunday against Milwaukee), he delivered his first goal with a 
powerful slap shot to launch the Wolves’ rally. 

MAX LAJOIE 

Last year, Lajoie led all Wolves defensemen in scoring with 
six goals and 15 assists in 27 games. His excellence earned 
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a pair of playoff appearances for the NHL’s Carolina 
Hurricanes. The Quebec City native turned 24 on Friday and 
celebrated by scoring his first goal of the year during 
Sunday’s 4-2 victory over Milwaukee. 

REWIND (1-1-0-0) 

SUNDAY, NOV. 7: (at) CHICAGO 4, MILWAUKEE 2 

 After the Admirals scored two early power-play 
goals, the Wolves pulled even by the end of the first 
period and earned their fourth straight win over 
Milwaukee with two goals in the third period. 

 Defenseman Jalen Chatfield scored for the third 
straight game while defensemen Max Lajoie and 
Artyom Serikov produced their first goals of the year 
and forward David Gust added his third. 

 Goaltender Eetu Makiniemi posted 24 saves to 
maintain his perfect record in his rookie year. 

SATURDAY, NOV. 6: MANITOBA 5, (at) CHICAGO 1 

 The Moose scored three unanswered goals in the 
first period and the Wolves couldn’t catch up as 
their five-game winning streak came to a close at 
Allstate Arena. 

 Defenseman Jalen Chatfield scored the Wolves’ 
lone goal to pull the hosts within 3-1 just 1:07 into 

the second. Forwards Josh Leivo and David Gust 
earned the assists. 

 Goaltender Eetu Makiniemi stopped 25 of 29 shots. 

NEXT FIVE GAMES 

Friday, Nov. 
12 

at Rockford 7 p.m. MetroCentre AHLTV 

Saturday, 
Nov. 13 

vs. Toronto 7 p.m. Allstate Arena My50 

Sunday, 
Nov. 14 

vs. Toronto 3 p.m. Allstate Arena My50 

Wednesday, 
Nov. 17 

at Grand 
Rapids 

10 
a.m. 

Van Andel Arena AHLTV  

Friday, Nov. 
19 

at Rockford 7 p.m. MetroCentre AHLTV 

  

All games are streamed on AHLTV. The Sunday, Nov. 14, 
game will be broadcast on NHL Network as well. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

TODAY’S LINKS 
https://www.newsobserver.com/sports/nhl/carolina-hurricanes/article255653676.html 

https://theathletic.com/2941423/2021/11/08/dgb-weekend-rankings-a-top-spot-showdown-a-blockbuster-trade-a-firing-and-the-goal-of-the-year/ 
https://www.nhl.com/hurricanes/news/preview-canes-at-lightning/c-327712340 

https://www.nhl.com/hurricanes/news/notebook-the-injury-bug-and-the-next-men-up/c-327724014 
https://apnews.com/article/nhl-sports-tampa-florida-hockey-90abff3f1f08497696e8e2306b7a8250 

https://nhl.nbcsports.com/2021/11/08/nhl-rink-wrap-goals-assists-milestones-for-ovechkin-kings-heat-up/ 
https://nhl.nbcsports.com/2021/11/08/nhl-power-rankings-florida-panthers-on-top-toronto-maple-leafs-improving/ 

https://www.cbssports.com/nhl/news/hurricanes-look-to-rebound-from-first-defeat-with-game-vs-lightning/ 
https://www.cbssports.com/nhl/news/jack-eichel-sabres-saga-explained-how-a-medical-disagreement-led-to-the-stars-trade-to-vegas/ 

https://www.canescountry.com/2021/11/8/22770079/lyon-recalled-from-chicago 
https://www.canescountry.com/2021/11/9/22771895/carolina-hurricanes-at-tampa-bay-lightning-game-preview 

https://www.chicagowolves.com/2021/11/08/meet-the-wolves-red-hot-blueliner/ 
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1225693 Tampa Bay Lightning 

 

‘A lot on the table’ for Lightning vs. familiar postseason foes this week 

 

By Eduardo A. Encina 

Published Yesterday 

 

TAMPA — Less than a full month into the 2021-22 season, the Lightning 
already feel like they’re revisiting the past. Over the next week, they’ll 
face the three teams they eliminated in last season’s playoffs to advance 
to the Stanley Cup final. 

The Panthers (10-0-1) and Hurricanes (9-1-0) have the best records in 
the Eastern Conference. The Lightning host Carolina Tuesday at Amalie 
Arena, then Florida 

Pardon the interruption. 

Tampa Bay Times LOADED: 11.09.2021 
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Veteran Derick Brassard has helped the Flyers fill a Kevin Hayes-sized 
void in the lineup 

 

by Olivia Reiner 

Published Nov 8, 2021 

 

Over the course of 15 NHL seasons playing for nine teams, Flyers 
forward Derick Brassard has covered just about every square on the 
journeyman bingo card. 

Playing for three teams in one season? Check: Brassard, 34, suited up 
for the Pittsburgh Penguins, Florida Panthers, and Colorado Avalanche 
in 2018-19. Facing off against his former team, the Panthers, on the 
same day he was traded to his new team, the Avalanche? Check: 
Brassard learned of his trade after morning skate on Feb. 25, 2019, and 
went back to the hotel with Panthers teammates for lunch before the 
game (“It was just a weird feeling,” Brassard said). 

Brassard’s winding road through the NHL, more than just a timeline of 
teams and trades, is paved with lessons learned. During stints on the 
bench in Pittsburgh, where he struggled to find opportunities behind 
Sidney Crosby and Evgeni Malkin, Brassard grew to understand the 
importance of establishing a well-defined role on a team. 

“You can look at the cities and the water, the beach,” Brassard said of 
evaluating NHL markets. “The No. 1 thing, I think it’s the opportunity and 
the fit.” 

Brassard made the pursuit of a proper fit and a team with a shot at the 
playoffs the focus of his free agency this past offseason. When the Flyers 
called him toward the end of the summer offering less money than other 
teams, Brassard evaluated the roster with the scrutiny of a veteran still 
searching for his first Stanley Cup. 

He took note of the offseason additions of Ryan Ellis, Rasmus 
Ristolainen, Cam Atkinson, and Keith Yandle. Brassard valued the sense 
of comfort that would come with playing with former teammates such as 
Atkinson, Yandle, and Kevin Hayes. Then, he got on the phone with 
coach Alain Vigneault, for whom Brassard played from 2013-16 with the 
New York Rangers. 

“When I played for the Islanders [in 2019-20], I signed as a center,” 
Brassard said. “We got [center Jean-Gabriel] Pageau at the deadline, so 
I ended up playing wing. So I can play both. I told [Vigneault] on the 
phone that I was comfortable playing everywhere.” 

After his conversation with Vigneault, Brassard concluded he could make 
an impact on the Flyers with his versatility. Regardless of where he would 
play in the lineup, Brassard had confidence that Vigneault would utilize 
all 12 forwards and would not place a disproportionate burden on the top 
line alone. 

Eager for an opportunity at a playoff run with a familiar coach, Brassard 
signed a one-year, $825,000 contract with the Flyers on Aug. 25. 

“We chased a Cup in New York for a few years, came really close and I 
think we’re on the same page as far as that,” Brassard said. “We’re not 
getting any younger, him as a coach, me as a player.” 

What happened next was beyond what Brassard could have foreseen 
this offseason — Hayes, the Flyers’ second-line center, had abdominal 
surgery on Sep. 21 and would start the regular season on long-term 
injured reserve. Hayes would be sidelined for the first 10 games of the 
season at a minimum. 

During the Flyers’ final preseason game against the Washington Capitals 
on Oct. 8, Vigneault placed Brassard on the second line with wingers 
Atkinson and Joel Farabee for the first time. Despite the Capitals’ 5-3 
win, the second line would go on to have an effective night finishing the 
game with a 55.56% Corsi For and registering 83.33% of the Flyers’ High 
Danger Scoring Chances For, per Natural Stat Trick. 

“I like playing with those guys,” Atkinson said after the game. “They’re 
very, very skilled and they’re always looking to make plays. So I think the 
more that we practice and get familiar with each other, we’re going to 
have a lot more success.” 

That trio has remained the Flyers’ second line through the first 10 games 
of the season, with Brassard not just holding down the center spot in 
Hayes’ absence, but excelling in what looked to be a gaping hole 
following Hayes’ injury. Brassard has two goals, five assists, and is plus-
7 (third-best among Flyers forwards only behind his linemates Atkinson 
and Farabee). 

He is averaging .70 points per game, a pace that he hasn’t attained since 
his 2015-16 season with the Rangers when he averaged .73 points per 
game. That season was Brassard’s best in the NHL, as he scored a 
career-high 27 goals and racked up 58 points. 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • November 8, 2021 

 

“He’s really good on faceoffs, just knowing where to be,” Farabee said. 
“Right spots and things like that. I think he thinks the game at a pretty 
elite level, so I think you really want that as a centerman. I think he really 
pushes the pace.” 

Undoubtedly, skilled shooters like Atkinson and Farabee have helped 
bring out the best in Brassard. As a whole, the line has scored nine goals 
at five-on-five and only conceded two. But even when Hayes’ inevitable 
return — he’s eligible to come off LTIR Wednesday — alters the lineup, 
Brassard is confident he can continue to make an impact further down 
the lineup. 

“Whatever the coaches, wherever they put you, you’re trying to help the 
team in any way,” Brassard said. “I’m sure they’re going to ind a way to 
get everyone going. We’re not a one-line team. We’re a four-line team.” 

Above all else, Brassard looks forward to getting Hayes back on a nightly 
basis. Brassard hesitated to call Hayes the “heart and soul” of the Flyers 
— “We have other players that are leaders and good players,” Brassard 
said — but he stressed that Hayes is a “game-changer” capable of 
bringing the 6-2-2 Flyers to another level of success. 

The winding road brought Brassard to Philadelphia, and despite the long 
season ahead, the first 10 games with Team No. 9 have sparked within 
him a sense of excitement. 

“The last time I was excited like that was in Long Island, probably,” 
Brassard said. “We had a really good group and I feel like it’s really 
similar here. Our room, it’s so much fun to come every day and be part of 
that group of guys. We have a really good team and playing in Philly, 
sports town and atmosphere in the building, it’s great. That’s what you 
want as a player.” 

Philadelphia Inquirer / Daily News LOADED: 11.09.2021 
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Promising practice brings Ellis closer to return 

 

Wayne Fish 

 

As if a successful two-game road trip through Pittsburgh and Washington 
wasn’t enough to lift the Flyers’ spirits, the team received more good 
news on Sunday. 

Well, sort of. 

This much we know: Defenseman Ryan Ellis, mending from a two-week 
hip/groin injury, took part in a full practice on Sunday and looks like he’s 
ready for a return to action, which could come as soon as Wednesday’s 
home game against Toronto. 

Ellis, acquired in an offseason trade with Nashville and paired with Ivan 
Provorov on the Flyers’ No. 1 defense tandem, was only supposed to be 
out for several days after initially getting hurt. 

But the injury dragged on to the point where Ellis did not make the 
Pittsburgh-Washington trip and stayed behind to work on his rehab. 

The Flyers have already been playing tight defense, having given up only 
three regulation-time goals in their last three games. Getting Ellis back 
would be a bonus, especially on special teams. 

Head coach Alain Vigneault took a well-deserved day off on Sunday at 
the Flyers Training Center so assistant coach Mike Yeo filled in at the 
post-practice press briefing. 

Yeo didn’t come right out and say Ellis is good to go but he used words 
like “promising’’ to describe the situation. 

“He was out there pushing it,’’ Yeo said. “That’s by far the most he’s been 
able to do. Even just talking to him he felt really good. The next step 
would be getting cleared medically and making sure conditioning-wise. . 
.it’s not where it needs to be but certainly today was the most promising 
day I’ve seen to get the workload in.’’ 

Nick Seeler has been doing a bang-up job as a fill-in. He was sent back 
to the Phantoms which would be a sign Ellis is ready to go. 

“I coached against him for a long time,’’ said Yeo, head coach of the St. 
Louis Blues before Craig Berube took over. “You want your defensemen 
to play in control. He’s always managing the game the right way, 
understanding there’s a time and place to make a skill play, make a play 
to the middle of the ice, allow you to have a strong exit, maybe with 
control and other times where you just need to relieve pressure and get 
the puck out.’’ 

Combined with Provorov, it’s a pretty savvy unit. 

“He (Ellis) consistently makes those reads,’’ Yeo said. “The defensive 
poise that he has both with and without the puck, whether you’re up 1-0 
late in the game or early in the game, he brings that consistency every 
night. That’s what makes him so solid.’’  

Brassard receives NHL fine 

Derick Brassard was sitting on the Flyers bench Saturday night when 
Washington’s Garnet Hathaway happened to skate by. Maybe Derick 
doesn’t like the name Garnet but for whatever reason, the Flyer took a 
swing at Hathaway and connected, getting a $2,000 fine for his actions. 

Flyers-Warriors sweep titles 

The Flyers-Warriors team, composed of former U.S. military personnel 
who are physically or emotionally challenged from their service time, 
hosted the USA Warrior Classic this weekend and took titles in all three 
tiers. The Warriors are coached by former Flyer defenseman Brad 
Marsh. 

Defense helps goaltenders 

Through 10 games, the 6-2-2 Flyers have been getting some sensational 
goaltending but the netminders give a lot of credit to the team’s 
defensemen. They’ve been clearing the crease, blocking shots, keeping 
shooters to the outside, etc. 

“There have definitely been a lot of positive signs,’’ Yeo said. “A lot of 
things coming into last offseason we wanted to focus on in terms of 
getting back to the defensive game we felt we were so strong at two 
years ago, in particular defending in front of the net, making sure the 
goalies know where the shots are coming from. We’re giving them the 
best chance to make the saves they need to make.’’ 

Hayes progressing 

Kevin Hayes, out all season due to abdominal surgery, continue to ramp 
up his practice activities. He’s eligible to come off IR on Wednesday 
although the Flyers aren’t saying whether he will play. 

“He’s doing really well,’’ Yeo said. “It’s great to see him back. He adds so 
much to our group. For him to be on the road with us this last trip I 
thought was really important for him and our group. He just makes it fun 
to come to the rink. Now to see him getting close to returning, when we 
get a player of his caliber back, he’s going to make us a much stronger 
team.’’ 

Burlington County Times LOADED: 11.09.2021 
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A look at the Flyers after 10 games, from stats to lines to clothes: 
O’Connor’s Observations 

 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • November 8, 2021 

 

By Charlie O'Connor Nov 8, 2021  

 

Don’t look now, but the Philadelphia Flyers are about to enter the heart of 
their season. 

They reached double-digits in games played, hitting the 10-game mark 
on Saturday against the Washington Capitals. They’ve already 
completed two extended road trips. And now, they’ll be facing a gauntlet 
of an upcoming slate, with 11 games in 21 days starting on Wednesday 
against the Toronto Maple Leafs. 

Thus far, the Flyers have provided fans and the league at large a glimpse 
of what they might be. The next three weeks should go a long way 
toward fully revealing it. 

So where do the Flyers stand? It’s time for the 10-game breakdown. 

1. A look at the numbers after 10 games 

One can always count on Flyers alternate captain Sean Couturier to 
deliver honest answers regarding his team’s play and not sugarcoat 
things. Asked to evaluate his club after nine games on Saturday morning, 
Couturier lived up to that reputation. Despite the team’s solid 5-2-2 
record prior to their impressive 2-1 victory over the Capitals in 
Washington later than night, Couturier didn’t come off as complacent or 
satisfied. 

“I think it’s a work in progress,” he said. “We’ve played some good 
hockey, we’ve had some good results, but I think we still have some 
room for improvement.” 

Generally speaking, the 10-game mark brings with it a certain status. It’s 
when the sample size of a season has become large enough that some 
concrete observations can actually be made regarding a team’s quality. 
Most serious analyses of whether a metric is “predictive” of future results 
don’t even begin until the 10-game mark — the data is just too noisy 
before that point. 

Well, the Flyers have now reached said mark. Is their 6-2-2 record an 
accurate reflection of their overall play? Or is this 2020-21 redux, a team 
that is winning games but destined for a steep drop-off given serious 
underlying flaws? 

In truth, it’s probably somewhere in the middle. 

One thing is for certain: comparing the Flyers’ first 10 games this season 
to their opening 10 in 2020-21 isn’t fair to this new incarnation. While 
Philadelphia’s record through 10 last year was actually better, the team’s 
ability to carry play at five-on-five was significantly worse. The Flyers 
haven’t put up great advanced metrics thus far, but it’s a far cry from 
where they stood at this time last season. 

All metrics courtesy of Evolving-Hockey. 

That said, the Flyers haven’t graded out especially well as a team at five-
on-five so far, either. They rank 20th and 25th in Corsi (shot attempts) 
and expected goal differential, respectively, which doesn’t exactly speak 
to their ability to carry play over the first three weeks. 

Two reasons for optimism, however? First, there’s the simple fact that the 
Flyers have been without top-pair defenseman Ryan Ellis for seven 
games, and second-line center Kevin Hayes for all 10; presumably their 
looming returns will provide a boost. Ellis had a positive day of practice 
on Sunday per assistant coach Mike Yeo, and Hayes is first eligible to 
return from LTIR this Wednesday, though it’s expected he’ll need at least 
a bit longer to be fully ready to go. In any case, both players should be 
back in the relatively near future. 

Second, the Flyers capped off their opening 10 games with perhaps their 
most complete effort of the season, especially given the opponent was 
division rival Washington. Particularly in the first two periods, 
Philadelphia controlled the play and won every key statistical battle, 
including the final score (2-1). If fans were looking for a positive sign from 
a process standpoint, they got it in Washington. 

“I believe it’s how we need to play to have success,” head coach Alain 
Vigneault noted. “Throughout the game, we were playing tight the way 
we needed to, we had good sticks, we were making the plays that we 
needed to make with the puck. I thought we carried most of the play. We 
battled hard, we battled for every inch on the ice.” 

As Couturier noted, the Flyers remain a work in progress. And perhaps 
their underwhelming five-on-five metrics are a troubling sign. But a path 
to better, more sustainable results is apparent if they can build off their 
effort in Washington while simultaneously adding two key pieces to the 
top half of their lineup. 

“I like the way we’re trending, I like the way we’re building our identity 
and we have to continue (that),” Vigneault said. 

2. From worst to (almost) best? Flyers goaltending remains stout 

The Flyers’ first 10-game stretch may have ended on a true positive note 
from a process standpoint, but on the whole, they still clearly have work 
to do to improve their statistical resume in order to be spoken of in the 
breath of the generally accepted top contenders. Yet at 6-2-2, they sit in 
a tie for seventh in the NHL for best points percentage. Why the 
discrepancy? 

Well, it’s quite simple. Last season, Flyers goaltenders combined for the 
worst save percentage in hockey at 88.06 percent. This year? They’re 
way up in sixth, at a stellar 92.65 percent. 

Carter Hart and Martin Jones aren’t playing around. 

Hart’s early-season resurgence has been arguably the biggest story 
surrounding the Flyers; he’s passed both the eye test and the numbers 
test (.926 save percentage) with flying colors and appears to be fully 
back in form. But even his fantastic stats pale in comparison to backup 
Jones, who has posted an incredible .950 save percentage in three 
appearances. And it’s not even like Jones has been sheltered — he’s 
faced the Canucks, Bruins and now Capitals in those games. Only 
Vancouver would qualify as an “easy” opponent, and it’s worth noting that 
Jones fared much better against the Canucks than Hart did in the season 
opener. The Flyers’ tandem has been absolutely stellar. 

“We’re confident in whoever is (starting),” Rasmus Ristolainen said. 
“They both have given us a chance to win every night.” 

Can they keep it up? Well, they probably aren’t going to combine for a 
.933 save percentage all season (the team save percentage is a bit lower 
due to empty net goals allowed). But both have compelling narratives as 
to why they could continue to deliver strong performances — Hart 
proving that last season was a Murphy’s Law fluke, and Jones revitalizing 
his career given a less demanding load and daily work with Kim 
Dillabaugh, his goalie tutor from the early days of his professional career 
with the Los Angeles Kings organization. 

At the very least, the early play of Hart and Jones gives the Flyers time to 
address and resolve the issues in their underlying process. If they can do 
just that — and Saturday night may have been a big step in that direction 
— and the Hart/Jones tandem holds its current quality of play. Suddenly 
the Flyers would be a very dangerous hockey team. 

3. Neutral zone data sheds light on style 

Publicly available data like Corsi and xG help to measure team 
performance. But by themselves, they don’t necessarily speak to how a 
team plays. That’s where neutral zone data — measuring zone entry 
creation and prevention — can help. 

Throughout 2021-22, I’ll be tracking the Flyers’ neutral zone results at 
five-on-five to better understand how they gain entry into the attacking 
third of the ice and how they defend their own blue line as well. After 10 
games, some obvious trends can be noted. 

First, the Flyers remain a dump-and-chase dominant team, gaining the 
offensive zone just 38.47 percent of the time. But they’ve also forced 
opponents to do the same, if not quite at the same low rate. Flyers 
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games tend to be grind-it-out affairs for both clubs, as has been the case 
for the Vigneault-coached Flyers since 2019-20. 

So far, the strategy hasn’t allowed them to “win” the neutral zone, 
however. Philadelphia has a slight edge in raw entry volume (619 – 616) 
and it’s generated more controlled entries as well. As a result, their 
“Neutral Zone Score” checks in at 48.83 percent — right around their 
performance by Corsi and xG. The Flyers have work to do in the middle 
of the ice as well. 

4. Flyers showcase their “drip” on road trip 

NHL players may have technically gone on road trips last season. But 
they certainly weren’t traditional trips. Due to the strict COVID-19 
protocols governing the 2020-21 season, teams were barely allowed to 
leave their hotel rooms and could only interact in approved spaces while 
adhering to mask and distancing requirements. 

Things aren’t fully back to normal this season, but with the vast majority 
of players vaccinated (the Flyers are at the 100 percent mark), road trips 
are more like road trips again. Team dinners, for example, have returned, 
and on Friday night, the Flyers decided to take full advantage in style. 

Now those are outfits. Nate Thompson posted the above video on his 
Instagram story, and unsurprisingly, the wild dress choices had the rest 
of hockey social media in an uproar. So on Saturday morning, Thompson 
was asked for the story behind the wardrobe choices, with Joel Farabee 
— who was sitting right next to him during media availability — providing 
support. 

“Yeah, we had a team dinner, and we wanted to see who had the most 
drip,” Thompson cracked. “I think guys had it dialed last night, I was 
impressed.” 

Those not under the age of 25 or active on the social media app TikTok 
might need a quick explainer on “drip,” which is essentially just a new 
term for style, but in a particularly flashy way. Hence, the utter 
ridiculousness of most of the outfits. So who won the team dinner 
competition? 

“Who was the drippiest? I don’t know,” Thompson said, leaving it to 
Farabee to offer his choices. “Coots? I think (Sean Couturier), or (Nicolas 
Aubé-Kubel). Those were my top two,” Farabee added. 

But what about Cam Atkinson and Claude Giroux, who — as seen in the 
video — basically just wore traditional clothes? 

“I don’t know if they knew what ‘drip’ meant,” Thompson laughed. 

“Yeah, it might be a little younger term, I don’t know,” Farabee said with a 
smirk. 

Nothing like a 21-year old getting a little dig in at his 32- and 33-year old 
teammates. Road trips, indeed, are back. 

5. Top line making real progress 

The morning before Saturday night’s game against the Capitals, 
Couturier acknowledged that while the Flyers’ top line wasn’t lacking for 
points, it likely had another gear that it could reach. 

“We’re getting some good looks, but I feel like we can probably be a little 
better in our consistency throughout games,” he noted. “We should 
maybe be dominating a little more. But at least we’re not giving up a 
whole lot, either.” 

Couturier had a point. While the line of Couturier, Giroux and Travis 
Konecny had helped to swing multiple games in Philadelphia’s favor — 
namely the Oct. 20 battle with the Boston Bruins and Tuesday’s matchup 
with Arizona — due to strong third period work, in particular, the Flyers’ 
potent Line 1 hadn’t been controlling the territorial battle to the degree it 
did in past years. This is a trio that in three years together had never 
posted an expected goals share worse than 53.55 percent and entered 
Saturday’s game below 50 percent. 

That changed in D.C. 

Even before they were ultimately rewarded with Couturier’s rebound goal 
in the second period, the top line was, to use Couturier’s word of choice, 
dominating. Shift after shift, the trio methodically wore down the Capitals 
with the cycle game in the offensive zone, ultimately racking up 21 shot 
attempts and 1.37 worth of xG (per Natural Stat Trick). Washington head 
coach Peter Laviolette largely deployed the Nic Dowd line to face 
Couturier’s unit and the Flyers’ top line blew the doors off them. 

Suddenly, they’re back in a solid place by underlying metrics — 54.63 
percent by xG and 59.09 percent by Corsi — and just may have 
delivered their long-awaited full-fledged breakthrough game in the 
process. 

“We’ve been opportunistic, we’ve just got to try to control the game a little 
more and we’ll get more chances,” Couturier added Saturday morning. 

By the end of Saturday’s game, Couturier seemed positively clairvoyant. 

6. Forecheck addressed, second line responds 

When asked on Saturday morning why he felt the Flyers’ second line — 
so potent in the early season but in the midst of a four-game goal-less 
drought — had gone cold, Farabee provided a telling answer, recounting 
a conversation that the three forwards had earlier in the day. 

“We talked it over this morning, before the morning skate. I think we’ve 
just got to be a little bit better on the forecheck,” Farabee said. “I think in 
those first few games, when we were really successful, we were turning 
over pucks and staying tight as a three-man group. Staying tight with our 
D, too. Not getting too crazy, don’t change too much, but I think we can 
play a little quicker and just be on our toes a bit more.” 

And just a few hours later, what did the second line of Farabee, Derick 
Brassard and Atkinson do? Scored their first goal since Oct. 27 in 
Edmonton, via what else but a relentless forecheck that recovered two 
loose pucks during a 22-second long post-faceoff offensive zone 
sequence. 

Maybe Couturier wasn’t the only clairvoyant one on Saturday morning. 
Credit the drip competition the night before with increasing their powers 
of prediction. 

7. Laughton line still carrying play, now getting rewarded 

Talking to the members of the Flyers’ third line at the start of last week, 
there was a sense that all three of Oskar Lindblom, Scott Laughton and 
James van Riemsdyk felt they deserved a better on-ice fate given the 
underlying quality of their play at five-on-five. 

“I think we’ve carried a lot of the play for the majority of the year,” van 
Riemsdyk noted. 

“Obviously we’d like to, as a line in general, cash in on more of our 
chances,” Laughton acknowledged. “But I think our process has been 
pretty good. We’ve just got to continue to stick with that. Hopefully, if we 
get that one, hopefully the floodgates will open for us.” 

They just might be. 

Laughton’s game-clinching goal on Tuesday vs. the Coyotes was more of 
the fluky variety, given that Arizona netminder Karel Vejmelka was 
halfway off the ice when the sequence began. But Laughton’s huge 
game-tying tally late in the third period on Thursday against the Penguins 
was a different story entirely. It felt like the culmination of all their hard 
work. 

And only the most “goals are all that matter” hardliner fans would argue 
that Laughton and company aren’t putting in the work. On a nightly basis, 
they’ve been the Flyers’ most consistent line, and the numbers show it. In 
fact, out of lines with at least 80 minutes together at five-on-five this 
season, their 63.09 percent expected goals share ranks third in the NHL 
— behind only the on-fire Flames line of Johnny Gaudreau, Elias 
Lindholm and Matthew Tkachuk, and the ever-dominant Perfection Line 
in Boston. Oh, and with their recent goal surge, they now have outscored 
opponents by a 3-1 margin. 
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Perhaps they “deserve” more goals on the year, and if this week was any 
indication, they’re coming. But a dominant territorial third line that both 
outchances and outscores the opposition isn’t easy to come by, and so 
far, the Flyers have one. 

8. JvR explains decision to step back as NHLPA rep 

With the NHLPA in the news recently due to the scandal that has 
enveloped the Chicago Blackhawks organization, the identity of the 
player representative from the Flyers to the NHLPA suddenly has 
become especially pertinent. Travis Sanheim holds the mantle in 2021-
22, with Konecny serving as assistant representative. But Sanheim 
wasn’t Philadelphia’s rep in the past. That was van Riemsdyk, who made 
the decision to take a step back this season. Why? 

“It gets to a certain point when you want the younger guys to take a 
bigger role in some of that stuff, to be more involved,” van Riemsdyk 
noted. 

While some players can view NHLPA duties as a chore, van Riemsdyk 
has always taken the responsibility quite seriously. Vigneault last week 
joked that the Flyers’ dressing room is filled with “hockey nerds,” and JvR 
could certainly make a claim for that designation. But in part because of 
just how seriously he took the job, he felt that the younger generation — 
JvR is 32 while Sanheim is 25 and Konecny 24 — should become 
engaged in the importance of the position’s duties as well. 

“Obviously, I’ve enjoyed doing it, and it’s been interesting to learn just 
about the different things that go into it, whether it’s business side of 
things, the collective bargaining sort of things, you learn a ton of cool 
stuff going through that,” van Riemsdyk explained. “And then yeah, 
obviously it gets to a certain point when you think it’s time for maybe a 
younger guy to carry the torch for that.” 

9. Understanding the Sanheim choice 

So why was Sanheim his choice? As JvR explained, Sanheim has that 
same “hockey nerd” quality to him, even shadowing van Riemsdyk at 
times. So during the offseason, JvR had a chat with Sanheim to gauge 
his interest in taking over the job. 

“He’s always been someone who’s been pretty knowledgeable about 
what’s going on throughout the league, and asking questions about 
different things when it comes to these CBA negotiations,” van Riemsdyk 
recalled. “I think he was a natural fit for someone to be involved.” 

Van Riemsdyk made it clear that he’ll still be involved and be around for 
Sanheim to lean on. After all, JvR’s not going to stop being interested in 
leaguewide topics just because he’s not the NHLPA representative. But 
now, he has other duties to keep him busy — such as raising his first 
child Scarlett with his wife Lauren. 

“Especially now, having a young family at home, I want some more time 
for that,” he laughed. 

10. Ristolainen with best game by far 

Ristolainen’s start to his Flyers’ career has been a bit rocky. A late 
preseason injury forced him to miss the first two games of the season, 
and upon his return to the lineup, his pairing with Sanheim could 
charitably be called a work in progress. While they did have a few solid 
games scattered across their first seven contests together — namely, in 
Edmonton vs. Connor McDavid and the Oilers — the duo was outshot, 
outchanced and yes, outscored dramatically at five-on-five. 

While Sanheim’s early struggles shouldn’t be glossed over, Ristolainen’s 
issues came with a deeper level of concern given his similar issues in 
Buffalo. The Flyers bet this summer that given better coaching, adjusted 
usage and a more stable environment, they could remake Ristolainen 
into a strong second-pair defenseman. The early returns weren’t exactly 
promising. 

The Ristolainen who hit the ice on Saturday night vs. the Capitals, 
however? That player will do. 

On an early shift, Ristolainen took it upon himself to bully Caps 
defenseman Nick Jensen in the corner, setting a tone for the remainder 
of the contest. Ristolainen was physical. He won puck battles and forced 
changes of possession. He pinched with confidence and broke up plays 
in the neutral zone. And he even attacked in the offensive zone, scoring 
his first Flyers point by creating a rebound from a shot in the slot that 
Couturier banged home. 

“I thought he did play a real solid game tonight,” Vigneault noted. “It was 
physical, they’re a team that comes at the net hard. Without a doubt, all 
his one-on-one battles were competitive, he had a good stick tonight, he 
had the opportunity to contribute offensively on the winning goal by 
jumping in there.” 

Ristolainen noted after the game that he believes he plays his best in 
physical contests, which makes it easier to fully engage with the play. 
The Capitals, of course, actively seek out those types of games, and 
Ristolainen held that played right into his hands, concurring that Saturday 
night was his best game of the season so far. 

“I really enjoy playing against these guys. It’s always going to be 
physical, and that’s a big part of my game,” he explained. “Personally, if I 
take a hit or if I hit someone, I get my body and mind going. It’s my type 
of game.” 

And don’t look now, but even Ristolainen’s advanced metrics are getting 
better. The stats matched the eyes in this one, as Ristolainen’s expected 
goals for share at even strength (81.41 percent) led the entire team. And 
with that big single-game boost, suddenly his full season metrics (47.5 
percent Corsi For, 47.89 percent xG For) are more in the realm of 
acceptably mediocre than truly poor like they were heading into 
Saturday. In fact, by Evolving-Hockey’s RAPM model — which tries to 
isolate play-driving ability from all other outside factors like teammate 
impact and usage — Ristolainen is slightly above break-even in total 
impact on xG differential (+0.006). All positive signs. 

“Getting used to the new environment and how we do things, it’s going to 
take a little bit of time, and tonight was a definite step in the right 
direction,” Vigneault said, both acknowledging Ristolainen’s early 
struggles while exuding confidence that he is on the right track. 

Time will tell if he’s right. 
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After return from COVID list, O'Reilly ready for return to normal 

 

Jim Thomas 9 hrs ago  

 

WINNIPEG, Manitoba — By his own account, Blues captain Ryan 
O’Reilly was so-so in his return to action Sunday against the Anaheim 
Ducks. 

Then again, that’s probably to be expected after missing four games and 
having a couple of rough days with symptoms while on the COVID list. 

“I thought it wasn’t too bad, my energy level,” O’Reilly said after the 4-1 
loss at Honda Center. “Stamina wasn’t great. Getting caught out there, 
you get fatigued a little quicker than normal. 

“But that happens when you take 10 days (on the COVID list). It’s a little 
tough. But I feel still, just the timing, there were opportunities for me to 
make good plays and just didn’t make ’em. Disappointed with that, but I 
know I’ve got to adjust and keep after it next game.” 

Coach Craig Berube kept an eye on O’Reilly’s ice time, just like he did 
when Brandon Saad returned from the COVID list last Wednesday 
against the Los Angeles Kings. When all was said and done Sunday, 
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O’Reilly had 18 minutes, 54 seconds of ice time, not far below his 
average for the season (19:10). 

“He worked hard,” Berube said. “I think that he wouldn’t be happy with 
(his play). He expects a lot of himself. It’s his first game back from 
COVID. He did some good things. Faceoff circle, won a lot of draws. 

“The line scored right away in the game but really didn’t give enough 
offense for us.” 

Berube was right — O’Reilly wasn’t happy with his play. 

“I was fighting the puck a little bit,” O’Reilly said. “I didn’t make a lot of 
hockey plays out there. The timing wasn’t great. Things I can do better, 
that helps build and build into the next line and stuff like that.” 

O’Reilly had two shots on goal and three overall shot attempts. By his 
standards, he was good — not great — in the faceoff circle, winning 58% 
of his draws (11 of 19). 

Centering a line with Saad at left wing and David Perron on right wing, 
the trio got a goal from Saad 13 seconds in, but that was it. 

Goalie out 

Down by two goals and with still a shade over five minutes left in the 
game, Berube made the surprising move of pulling goalie Jordan 
Binnington. That’s awfully early. Berube said analytics weren’t behind the 
decision. 

“No, it’s just my gut feeling there,” Berube said. “You know, we weren’t 
creating enough. So I wanted to give us a lot of time with the goalie out 
— extra attacker.” 

Berube was hoping for a quick goal. Had that happened, he would’ve 
sent Binnington back out for a few shifts in an effort to tie the game in 
five-on-five play, “before we pull our goalie again — down by one,” he 
said. “So that was my thought process on it.” 

He never got a chance to fully play out that strategy because the Blues 
never cut into that 3-1 Anaheim lead. The Blues played with their net 
vacant for more than four minutes and had six shots on goal before the 
Ducks’ Benoit-Olivier Groulx scored an empty-netter with 48 seconds left. 

Depleted blueline 

The Blues played without Torey Krug or Niko Mikkola on Sunday, with 
both players landing on the COVID list two days earlier. Not surprisingly 
that meant a heavy workload for Justin Faulk (25:20), Colton Parayko 
(23:51) and Marco Scandella (20:15) 

“Obviously, those guys you mentioned (Krug and Mikkola) are big, key 
pieces to our blueline,” Parayko said. “But I think at the same time we got 
a lot of good depth. Rosen stepped in he played really well.” 

In his Blues debut and just his 21st NHL game overall, Calle Rosen 
played 15:52 and was solid except for a critical lapse that led to 
Anaheim’s third goal on a Sam Steel deflection. Rosen didn’t get a body 
or a stick on Steel, who set up unimpeded in front of Binnington with 11 
½ minutes to play. 

Bozak bonus 

By playing in his 10th game Sunday, Tyler Bozak received a $750,000 
performance bonus, which does not kick in salary cap-wise until next 
season. Bozak receives an additional $250,000 if he plays 41 games — 
or half the regular season — again with that bonus not counting against 
this season’s cap. 
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Blues have no intention of waiting out setbacks 

 

Jim Thomas 9 hrs ago  

 

WINNIPEG, Manitoba — Colton Parayko may be the nicest hockey 
player on the planet. He is polite and agreeable when it comes to 
answering questions from the media. 

But even he took umbrage — politely, of course — to the suggestion that 
the Blues simply needed to hold the fort during this wave of positive 
COVID tests, bank points when they can get them and ride this out. 

“I don’t think that’s our mentality,” Parayko said following Sunday’s 4-1 
loss to the Anaheim Ducks. “I honestly think our mentality’s to go in and 
win every game. Get points every game. So I don’t know if kind of 
holding on, or trying to get points, is the right way to put it. I think we 
have a deep enough team where we can come into each game expecting 
to win.” 

So there you have it. No holding of any forts according to the big 
defenseman. 

And perhaps that’s the best way to look at it. Because in hockey, like all 
pro sports, no matter what the predicament, what the situation, nobody’s 
going to feel sorry for you on the other side of the puck. 

The Blues had one of the highest injury rates in the NHL last year and 
squeaked into the playoffs. They lost leading scorer David Perron to 
COVID just as the team was about to board the plane for their first-round 
playoff series against Colorado. In Game 2 of that series, defensemen 
Justin Faulk and Robert Bortuzzo suffered series-ending injuries. 

When all this happened, you did not hear the Avalanche say: “Geez, too 
bad. We’ll sit out a couple of our guys to even things out.” 

No, they pummeled the Blues and moved on to the next round. 

As for this year, the NHL has already indicated there will be no 
emergency salary cap relief for the Blues after six of their players — so 
far — tested positive for COVID. Perhaps knowing this would be the 
case, the Blues have not even asked for cap relief. 

This is the hand they’ve been dealt, and they will deal with it. With that in 
mind, it was almost laughable at the start of the season when some 
observers marveled at the team’s depth — especially up front — and 
wondered what the team would possibly do with all those options once 
Oskar Sundqvist returned from long term injured reserve. 

The thing is, the entire roster is almost never all available once you get 
into a season. There’s always something. Pavel Buchnevich gets a two-
game suspension for a head-butt. Brandon Saad tests positive for 
COVID. More COVID cases. Brayden Schenn goes down with an upper-
body injury. 

Sure, there’s help on the way. Ryan O’Reilly returned from COVID on 
Sunday after missing four games and looked a little rusty. 

Backup goalie Ville Husso can come off the COVID list as early as 
Tuesday; veteran forward Kyle Clifford could come off as early as two 
days later. 

Sundqvist is getting ever closer to a return from knee surgery last spring. 
He has been cleared for contact and doing “battle” drills lately. During 
Saturday’s practice in Anaheim, he alternated on line rushes with the 
fourth line — normally one of the last steps before a return to play. 

Per league rule, the minimum time a player can spend on long-term 
injured reserve is 10 games and 24 days. Well, Sundqvist is beyond 24 
days, and Tuesday’s contest in Winnipeg marks game No. 10 of the 
season. So it may not be long. 

All good signs. But who knows when the next injury hits? Or the next 
positive COVID test comes in? 
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The Blues looked nearly unbeatable in winning their first five games of 
the season, averaging five goals per game in the process. But then 
things started happening, and reality has set in to a degree. They are not 
going to win every game. 

Ten games into the season, they still haven’t played a bad game. But as 
Sunday’s loss to the Ducks showed, there’s plenty to work on. 

“I personally just think we weren’t as sharp as we needed to be,” coach 
Craig Berube said. 

O’Reilly didn’t think the team was setting each other up as well as 
needed. 

“It just wasn’t the consistency needed,” he said. “But it happens. You 
can’t do it every game, and we know that. 

“There was an opportunity there for us to find a way to win the game. 
They get a big goal (to take a 2-1 lead) and you could just see. They 
played well. They shut us down. They didn’t give us a whole lot. 

“An opportunity or a bounce goes our way, who knows what happens? 
Looking at the entire thing we know we’ve got to be better, and we will be 
better.” 

Parayko, as is usually the case, chose to emphasize the positive. 

“I thought we had a lot of good chances,” he said. “Had a good first 
period, I thought. You’ve got to take the little things and keep building on 
them. 

“The way I look at it now is the game’s over. It’s easy to take the 
negative. (But) you can learn a lot from losing as well. So take what we 
can learn. Take the things that we did well. Build on those. And just get 
ready for Tuesday. Obviously big Central Division game (against 
Winnipeg) and we’re going to need those points.” 

But of course they’re not “holding on,” waiting for better times. 
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Game Preview: Blues at Jets 

 

Jim Thomas 16 hrs ago  

 

When, where: 7 p.m. Tuesday, Canada Life Centre 

TV, radio: BSM, WXOS (101.1 FM) 

About the Jets 

Blues notebook: Outlook not rosy for Schenn 

Blues have no intention of waiting out setbacks 

After return from COVID list, O'Reilly ready for return to normal 

Game Preview: Blues at Jets 

Blues Notebook: NHL says no emergency cap relief forthcoming 

Despite a 2-0 loss Saturday to the New York Islanders in their most 
recent game, the Jets are off to a good start at 6-3-2. The offense looks 
formidable, while the defense is sketchy. The Jets have a top-10 offense 
and power play, averaging 3.27 goals per game (seventh) and converting 
28.1% of their power plays (fourth). But on defense, they rank 23rd in 
goals allowed per game (2.91) and are 32nd on the penalty kill (65.7%). 

Former Blue Paul Stastny suffered a foot injury on a blocked shot in the 
third period against the Islanders, and his status for Tuesday is uncertain. 
The same holds for Mark Scheifele, who left that game with a left leg 

injury — again, while blocking a shot. Goalie Connor Hellebuyck missed 
the last three games with a non-COVID illness but returned to practice 
Monday. 

Kyle Connor leads the Jets with eight goals, followed by Pierre-Luc 
Dubois (seven). 

— Jim Thomas 
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Gordo on the NHL: Blackhawks hit reset button with entire hockey 
operation 

 

Jeff Gordon 19 hrs ago  

 

The retooled Chicago Blackhawks were supposed to surge back into 
playoff contention this season. 

They didn’t. They tanked instead. Now they must start over from scratch 
with their hockey operation. 

First general manager Stan Bowman got canned over the franchise’s 
2010 mishandling of the Kyle Beach situation. Then head coach Jeremy 
Colliton got the short haircut Saturday with the Blackhawks stumbling at 
1-9-2. 

Captain Serious, Jonathan Toews, has struggled during his comeback 
from illness. Goaltender Marc-Andre Fleury has scuffled since coming 
from the Vegas Golden Knights in a trade. 

Kyle Davidson became the interim GM with the full backing of CEO 
Rocky Wirtz to make changes. Davidson bypassed assistant coach Marc 
Crawford, a head-coaching veteran, and promoted Derek King from the 
AHL Rockford Ice Hogs as interim coach for the rest of the season. 

“This wasn't a Derek vs. Marc decision,” Davidson said. “Marc was 
entrenched in the coaching staff, and I thought the person at the top of 
the pyramid should be from the outside. Derek's not far away in 
Rockford, but still an outside perspective and outside voice at the top of 
the pyramid. So that was the thought process behind that.” 

In the near term, King’s No. 1 goal is to get the Blackhawks to relax and 
just play hockey. They did just that Sunday with a 2-1 overtime victory 
over the Nashville Predators. 

“It's fun to win games,” Blackhawks winger Alex DeBrincat said. “It's been 
tough this first month of the season, but the guys battled hard today, got 
the win. That's what matters right now, getting wins and having fun. Good 
for 'Kinger' to get his first win ... It's definitely a step in the right direction. 
We did a good job today of playing a bit more free. With everything that 
happened yesterday, it's a little bit easier to turn the page and start 
fresh.” 

Will Davidson get to lead the Blackhawks forward? Perhaps. Wirtz could 
keep Davidson as GM and hire a more seasoned president of hockey 
operations to oversee things. 

However that shakes out, will the Blackhawks aim for a quick rebound in 
2022-23 or go for a total rebuild that could take years? 

Many unanswered questions hang over the franchise. 

Is King ready to coach an NHL team? If he fails to make his case this 
season, there are many former head coaches who are currently doing 
media work (Bruce Boudreau, Rick Tocchet, John Tortorella) or toiling as 
assistant coaches (Jim Montgomery, Kirk Muller, John Stevens). 
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Then there is Mike Babcock, coaching at his alma mater, the University 
of Saskatchewan. His high-priced tenure with the Toronto Maple Leafs 
ended in disappointment, and his aggressive old-school coaching style 
came off as belittling and bullying to some. But Babcock can coach. At 
some point another team will give him a shot. 

“Midseason, you’re not able to explore maybe the number of candidates 
that you’d like,” Davidson said. “That’s something we’ll explore after the 
season. We’ve got a lot of time to get there. In the meantime, we’re going 
to focus on getting some wins and playing the right way and getting back 
to a brand of hockey our fans can be proud of.” 

If the Blackhawks want to get back in the playoffs while they have Patrick 
Kane and Toews – who are under contract through next season – 
perhaps they will hire a veteran coach like Tocchet, who worked miracles 
while keeping the Arizona Coyotes competitive. 

If they want to blow up the roster and start over with a long-haul rebuild, 
then King could be a good option along with the many up-and-coming 
coaches at the AHL and U.S. college level who could handle the 
instructional work. 

If the Blackhawks take the latter route, they should ponder trading 
Dominik Kubalik and Fleuy – and even Kane and Toews, if they are 
willing to waive their full no-movement protection to play for a contender. 

Should the team totally rebuild, it will miss the 2022 first-round pick 
Bowman spent to get defenseman Seth Jones. Unless that pick lands in 
the top two of the draft, it will belong to the Columbus Blue Jackets. 

All in all, the situation couldn’t be much worse for the Blackhawks after 
they elevated expectations. 

Around the rinks 

• How tight against the salary cap are the Blues? Calle Rosen, making 
$750,000 on the NHL portion of his contract, got the call from the AHL 
instead of the higher-paid Scott Perunovich. With Oskar Sundqvist 
coming off long-term injured reserve, it’s not hard to imagine Brayden 
Schenn landing on that list while recovering from his upper-body injury. 
That’s a tough way to get cap-compliant. 

• The Detroit Red Wings are finally showing promise despite facing 
myriad issues – including Jakub Vrana’s shoulder injury, unvaccinated 
Tyler Bertuzzi’s inability to play in Canada, and Dylan Larkin’s recent 
three-game absence due to unspecified personal reasons. 

Rookie winger Lucas Raymond has six goals and eight assists, and 
rookie defenseman Moritz Seider has 10 points. Right now, they are the 
top candidates for the Calder Trophy. GM Steve Yzerman may have this 
team ready to make its big move up the standings as soon as next 
season. 

• Jack Campbell is doing fine work in goal for the Toronto Maple Leafs, 
but projected co-starter Petr Mrazek is on long-term injured reserve with 
a groin muscle strain. Can Campbell hold up with a heavy workload 
between now and the holidays? 

• The Dallas Stars have stumbled to a 4-5-2 start while suffering a minus-
10 goal differential. Braden Holtby has been fine in goal, but the constant 
shuffling of forward lines has not worked. 

After scoring 15 goals and adding 28 assists in 41 games last year, Stars 
forward Roope Hintz had no goals and two assists in his first 11 games 
this season. The return of Tyler Seguin and Alexander Radulov to full 
health has not had the desired effect. 
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The Athletic / DGB weekend rankings: A top-spot showdown, a 
blockbuster trade, a firing, and the goal of the year 

 

By Sean McIndoe Nov 8, 2021  

 

You know what? That was kind of a fun weekend! 

We kicked things off with the Jack Eichel trade still reverberating around 
the league. Thursday’s blockbuster saw the Golden Knights do what they 
always seem to do and swing big at the best player available, whether 
they can afford to or not. In this case, that means giving the Sabres a 
decent if unimpressive return and worrying about that pesky salary cap 
sometime down the line. It will be months before we see Eichel make his 
Vegas debut, but it’s the sort of deal that could shift the balance of power 
in the West. 

We had the big Panthers/Hurricanes Saturday showdown that promised 
to make this week’s number one spot a pretty easy call. The game itself 
wasn’t exactly a masterpiece, with the Panthers taking a 4-0 lead in the 
first and then cruising to a 5-2 win. Not great drama, but an emphatic 
result that hands the Hurricanes their first loss and establishes the 
Panthers as our early team to beat. 

We had our second coaching change (and first traditional firing), as the 
Hawks finally did what’s felt inevitable for a while now. You could make 
the case that Jeremy Colliton never really had a chance to succeed in 
Chicago, but it’s pretty clear that he wasn’t succeeding, even with a 
rebuilt roster that was supposed to contend for a playoff spot. It’s never 
fun to see somebody lose their job, but the churn behind the bench is 
part of life in the NHL, and now we get to see what Derek King can do. 

We had a few other interesting stories. The Red Wings got a nifty OT 
winner from Moritz Seider. The Leafs are good again, at least for a week, 
with the core four doing all the scoring. The Knights/Habs game was 
fascinating for reasons we’ll get to in a bit. The Flames continue to 
dominate, this time icing the Rangers 6-0. The entire Metro stayed over 
.500. Hell, even the Coyotes got a win. Miracles really do happen. 

But who are we kidding, none of that is what we’ll remember most from 
this weekend. Years from now, we might still be talking about this: 

That’s just silly. I’m not even sure I can be mad at the Rangers. Stopping 
one guy with four should be pretty easy in the NHL, but McDavid isn’t 
one guy. He’s Mario Lemieux sitting on Pavel Bure’s shoulders wearing a 
big trench coat. The Rangers did their best, and I think you just pat them 
on the head and give them some orange slices and promise them that 
things will be better when they’re playing against human beings. 

On to the rankings… 

Road to the Cup 

The five teams with the best chances of becoming the first franchise in 
three years to win a Stanley Cup that we have to admit probably counts. 

Goal of the weekend, actual human beings category: Matthew Tkachuk 
pulls off that between the legs thing he likes to try every now and then. 

EXCUSE US, MATTHEW!? PIC.TWITTER.COM/SR3JTXUQOO 

— NHL (@NHL) NOVEMBER 7, 2021 

And yeah, I hear you Flames fans, you think you should be in the top five 
this week. About that… 

5. Calgary Flames (7-1-3, +18 true goals differential*) — Sure, why not. 

I’ll be honest, I had the Blues back in this spot until last night’s regulation 
loss to the Ducks. I don’t especially trust the Flames, despite their 
impressive start, and I’m not sure they’ve beaten a really good team 
aside from maybe Washington. Still, it’s nice to get a few teams into a 
ranking over the course of the season, and the door is open for the 
Flames today. Let’s do that now before they start a seven-game road trip 
later this week. 
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4. Tampa Bay Lightning (6-3-2, +1) — Despite my best efforts to keep 
both the Lightning and Avalanche in the top five, this is the week where I 
only have room for one of my preseason Cup final picks. It’s like asking 
me to choose which of my children I like best, except my children don’t 
lose back-to-back games to the Blue Jackets. The Avalanche just did, so 
they can sit in timeout for a week while the Lightning ride a five-game 
point streak into another week with the contenders. 

3. Edmonton Oilers (9-1-0, +16) — I mean come on, it was one guy 
against four! Let’s do one more angle. 

THIS ANGLE OF THE MCDAVID GOAL LAST NIGHT IS   

( : @EDMONTONOILERS) PIC.TWITTER.COM/SEVXSOALQ8 

— TIM AND FRIENDS (@TIMANDFRIENDS) NOVEMBER 6, 2021 

I’m still a little bit hesitant to believe that the Oilers are as good as the 
early returns say they are. But they’re the most fun team in the league 
right now and it’s not all that close, and I’ll never worry too much about 
overrating the fun factor. Please, NHL, figure out a way to call the rules in 
the postseason so that we can watch these guys for at least a few 
rounds. 

2. Carolina Hurricanes (9-1-0, +19) — Nobody’s going to panic over one 
loss, especially when it comes on the road against a good team. But if 
they lose to the Lightning tomorrow, I think we can all agree that it’s over. 

1. Florida Panthers (10-0-1, +23) — As discussed on this week’s 
podcast, the Panthers finished the week with back-to-back games 
against teams that had combined for one regulation loss on the year. 
They beat them both, with wins over the Caps on Thursday followed by 
Saturday’s impressive showing against Carolina. It’s still early and all 
that, but at the very least it looks like the Joel Quenneville exit won’t be 
some sort of season-disrupting monkey wrench in the gears. 

The Panthers will spend the week on the road, visiting the Rangers, 
Devils and Penguins before closing the trip out with another showdown, 
this time in Tampa. 

*Goals differential without counting shootout decisions like the NHL does 
for some reason. 

Not ranked: Vegas Golden Knights — Yeah, I’m not really sure what to 
do here. 

These are the long-term rankings, where we’re supposed to be focused 
on how things will end up at the end of the year. If so, then the Eichel 
trade should probably shift the Golden Knights up the rankings, maybe 
even significantly. For our purposes, it doesn’t really matter if Eichel 
doesn’t suit up until March. It really doesn’t even matter if he doesn’t 
come back until the playoffs start, and let’s be honest, that’s kind of what 
we’re all expecting given how tight the Knights will be against the cap. As 
long as he’s healthy and ready to go for the playoffs, Vegas looks like a 
favorite again. 

DID WE DO IT AGAIN? 

YES, WE DID DO IT AGAIN   

WELCOME HOME, @JACKEICHEL  #VEGASBORN 
PIC.TWITTER.COM/EQXHPT7PGR 

— VEGAS GOLDEN KNIGHTS (@GOLDENKNIGHTS) NOVEMBER 7, 
2021 

That’s assuming they get to the playoffs, which hasn’t looked like a sure 
thing as they’ve spent the first month laying eggs like they did last night 
in Detroit, but it’s still hard to imagine them falling short. So what do we 
do? Do I move the Knights into the top five based on Eichel looming off in 
the future? We kind of did that last year with the Lightning and Nikita 
Kucherov, and that turned out OK. 

I think I still want to see the Knights look like the Knights for at least a 
week or two. That might not happen until Mark Stone gets back into the 

lineup, and there’s always the risk that the Oilers and/or Flames put the 
division out of reach at some point before Vegas reaches full power. But 
with their next six straight at home, maybe we start to see a team that’s 
worthy of favorite status. 

The bottom five 

The five teams that are headed towards the best lottery odds and a shot 
at Shane Wright. 

The Sabres avoid the bottom five for a second straight week, although 
with four straight losses that may not last long. For now, let’s make sure 
we work in a mention of Saturday’s very cool honoring of Val James. 

PAVING THE WAY FOR GENERATIONS TO COME. 

TONIGHT, WE CELEBRATE VAL JAMES. 
PIC.TWITTER.COM/LTFO2RDE2Q 

— BUFFALO SABRES (@BUFFALOSABRES) NOVEMBER 6, 2021 

5. Seattle Kraken (4-7-1, -6) — Look, when you’re the first team to lose to 
the Coyotes then you make the bottom five. They’re playing teams close, 
and the underlying numbers look decent. I do wonder when we’re 
allowed to start wondering about the goaltending that was supposed to 
be a strength, as a team-wide .879 save percentage isn’t going to get it 
done. 

4. Ottawa Senators (3-7-1, -12) — After a solid start to the season kept 
them out of the bottom five for the first three weeks, the Senators are 
back to looking like a rebuild. They’ve lost four straight, and have given 
up five goals in each of those losses. That’s not an ideal way for the 
Brady Tkachuk captaincy era to start, but Ottawa fans knew there would 
be some bumps in the road. 

3. Montreal Canadiens (3-10-0, -19) — That game against the Knights on 
Saturday was absolutely wild. Montreal dominated the first period to an 
almost unbelievable extent, outshooting Vegas 20-1 and leading 2-0. It 
felt like the sort of performance that could turn a season around. Instead, 
it somehow turned into a 5-2 loss. It’s hard to know what to take from that 
kind of performance, but Arpon is pretty sure that it’s not good and I think 
he’s right. 

THAT ABOUT SUMS IT UP PIC.TWITTER.COM/5ZJFVQLCWK 

— DIMITRI FILIPOVIC (@DIMFILIPOVIC) NOVEMBER 7, 2021 

2. Chicago Blackhawks (2-9-2, -20) — So, now that Colliton has walked 
the plank, who’s the next coach going to be? Apparently, it’s Derek King 
for the rest of the year, which would be an unusually long time to wear an 
interim tag. That presumably gives him a shot at the real job, although 
he’ll have his work cut out for him. If King can’t work miracles, the Hawks 
might look at one of the more established names that are out there. John 
Tortorella is obviously one of them, although you wonder if he’ll even still 
be available at the end of the season. 

1. Arizona Coyotes (1-10-1, -29) — How weird is this? 

2017-18, COYOTES START SEASON 0-10-1, CLAIM GOALIE SCOTT 
WEDGEWOOD ON WAIVERS, &AMP; IN WEDGEWOOD&#39;S FIRST 
GAME HE GETS COYOTES THEIR FIRST WIN 

2021-22, COYOTES START SEASON 0-10-1, CLAIM GOALIE SCOTT 
WEDGEWOOD ON WAIVERS, &AMP; IN WEDGEWOOD&#39;S FIRST 
GAME HE GETS COYOTES THEIR FIRST WIN 

&MDASH; ADAM KIMELMAN (@NHLADAMK) NOVEMBER 7, 2021 

That’s 2017-18 Coyotes team actually finished the year with a reasonably 
respectable 70 points. I don’t think this year’s version gets anywhere 
close, but let’s not step on a good news story. The Coyotes have won a 
game. Anything is possible. 

The Los Angeles Kings (Gary A. Vasquez / USA TODAY) 

Not ranked: Los Angeles Kings — The Kings spent a decent amount of 
time in this section over recent years, as they executed a mostly 
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traditional rebuild (while still holding onto their big-name veterans). This 
felt like the year that they’d turn the corner and at least push for .500, 
which we suspected might be enough to keep them in the race in the 
Pacific. 

Of course, they could always hit fast-forward on that progress by going 
out and trading for Eichel, a deal that they looked like a favorite to pull 
off. It didn’t happen — they never seemed as interested as everyone else 
assumed they’d be, and the Quinton Byfield injury basically drove a stake 
into the rumors. Instead, Rob Blake is apparently going to stick with the 
slow-and-steady approach. 

That wasn’t looking great through the first two weeks, as an opening 
night win over the Golden Knights gave way to six straight losses, with 
the Kings scoring two or less in all but one of them. But since then 
they’ve won four straight, moving them back into the Pacific mix. Most of 
those wins came over other teams that have been just OK this year, 
although a shootout nod over the Blues was impressive. They’re on the 
road for their next four, getting the hot Maple Leafs tonight before 
heading to Montreal, Ottawa and Winnipeg. 

Nobody wants to be stuck in the NHL’s mushy middle, but when you’re 
rebuilding sometimes you have to do it for a year. We’ll see if that’s the 
Kings’ ceiling for this year, or whether they can flip a switch and be 
something more. But for now, at least, they’re staying out of contention 
for the basement spots. 
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The Athletic / Mike Condon’s crash and comeback: Finding inspiration in 
a new career after the pressure and pain of the NHL 

 

By Fluto Shinzawa Nov 8, 2021  

  

Mike Condon’s night was over. The Ottawa starter was out, replaced by 
Craig Anderson after the Senators fell behind, 3-0. 

It was then-coach Guy Boucher’s only move. Derek Stepan had scored a 
short-handed goal on Condon with a dump-in from the far blue line. 

The save required a simple rotation of the left leg and a gentle push to 
the right. Condon could not do it. His left pad folded under his unrotated 
leg. The puck skimmed off his right pad and into the net. 

Condon skated off the Gila River Arena ice. He sat in the tunnel behind 
the visiting bench for about five minutes. Upon reflection, the Holliston 
native realized his place was on the bench. He took off his mask, pulled 
on his hat and took his spot, where he was heckled by the nearby 
Arizona fans. 

The next morning, as Condon approached the team bus, general 
manager Pierre Dorion and then-goalie coach Pierre Groulx were 
waiting. They informed Condon he was going on waivers. Assuming 
clearance, Condon would report to the AHL. 

It was the worst feeling he ever had as a professional goalie. 

“Then you find yourself in a hotel room in Belleville, in the middle of 
nowhere,” remembers Condon, who was 28 at the time, “getting a meal 
at Shorelines Casino with all the elderly folk.” 

Back then, Condon and Ottawa doctors believed he was suffering from 
osteoarthritis in his hip. Years later, Walpole chiropractor Dr. Derrick 
Pallis, a former teammate, diagnosed Condon with spina bifida occulta, a 
condition that has left him with overlapping lower vertebrae. He is also 
dealing with hip dysplasia, where the ball of the femur does not fit 
securely in the socket. 

Much of this is genetic. Condon’s father has had both hips replaced. 
Brother Zach also has a back condition. 

In retrospect, all of this accumulated in the sad sequence on Oct. 30, 
2018, when Condon’s beaten body could not execute what his brain told 
it to do. Stepan’s 128-foot shot was the last one Condon saw in the 
league. A gremlin familiar to most NHL players prompted Condon’s exit: 
pain. 

“I had a certain formula of what I needed to do to stay where I was or 
even make it to the NHL. I didn’t really deviate from that. Today, I’m still 
dealing with those repercussions,” Condon says. “I’m not bitter. I’m not 
disappointed. I was cognizant of what I was doing. I was just trying to 
stay in the moment every single day.” 

A new path 

Condon’s playing career, which included 129 games for Ottawa, Montreal 
and Pittsburgh, is over. At 31, he is a first-year volunteer goaltending 
coach at Northeastern. He will be in suit and tie for the Huskies’ home 
game against Harvard on Monday. It will be the Beanpot rivals’ first 
showdown since Feb. 3, 2020. 

The call came from then-coach Jim Madigan, now Northeastern’s athletic 
director, in February. The Huskies needed goalie help. Condon liked the 
pitch. 

For Devon Levi, Evan Fear and TJ Semptimphelter, Condon is an 
advisor, mentor, resource, friend and confidant. Some conversations 
between Condon and his goalies are not shared. Coach Jerry Keefe 
understands and agrees. 

A lifetime of hunching in a goalie’s ready position convinced Condon that 
time doing the opposite is critical. In the weight room, he likes his goalies 
to execute Romanian deadlifts to strengthen the posterior chain. At the 
start of practice, he encourages wide, tall, shoulders-back movements. 

“So that when the practice starts, the guys feel mobile, limber and good,” 
Condon says. “Because all the movements you need to do in a game, 
the technical stuff, you’re going to get in practice. It’s just a matter of 
feeling good when that practice starts, fully turned on and everything.” 

That feeling did not happen often for Condon, especially at the end. 
While Anderson, his former partner, is humming along in Buffalo at 40 
years old, Condon struggles to put on his socks. At the Quincy dog park 
where he takes puppy Bernie, Condon is more alert than other owners 
for inbound canines that could cause a dangerous tumble. Following an 
interview at Matthews Arena, Condon would stiffly extend his left leg as 
he bent over to pick up his laptop. 

The movements required of goaltending do not promote sound hip 
health. Tuukka Rask is one of the latest to bend to the position’s eventual 
call. 

“It’s repetitive, unnatural motion,” Condon says. “It’s like a pitcher. 
Unfortunately, it’s a matter of when, not if. You look at a guy like Tuukka, 
who’s an absolute freak, mobility- and flexibility-wise. It doesn’t really 
spare anybody if you play long enough.” 

It started early for Condon. In 2011, following his sophomore season at 
Princeton, he underwent surgery on both hips. Stretching and 
strengthening routines were mandatory for Condon to survive 
goaltending life. Even then, he could never extend his body like Andrei 
Vasilevskiy, his short-term Tampa Bay teammate in 2019. 

“He’s just sitting there in the splits, texting on his phone, comfortable as a 
clam,” Condon recalls with disbelief. “I’ve been stretching my whole life 
and I’ve never been able to do that.” 

Condon had to develop workarounds. He played deeper and stretched 
his hands out further than most goalies. He pushed through pain. 

He knew no other way. 
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He is the son of Ted Condon, now a retired Massachusetts State Police 
sergeant with the violent fugitives unit. Brother Zach attended the 
Massachusetts Maritime Academy. Hard work is in the family DNA. 

After the Boston schools expressed their disinterest in the Belmont Hill 
goalie, Condon played at Princeton for four years. He did not become the 
starter until his senior season. 

After concluding his college career, Condon played his way onto 
Houston, Minnesota’s former AHL affiliate, following injuries to Aeros 
backup Cody Reichard and Wild veteran Niklas Backstrom. This led to a 
two-year entry-level contract with Montreal. 

Condon experienced bursts of NHL brilliance. In 2015-16, following 
Carey Price’s knee injury, Condon appeared in 55 games for the 
Canadiens. He won the 2016 Winter Classic at Gillette Stadium against 
his hometown team. Condon pushed through a high ankle sprain for 
most of that season. He rarely took off optional practices or morning 
skates, which he now regrets. 

“When you’re on a two-way contract, you can’t really open the door for 
anybody,” Condon says. “You’ve just got to find a way through. Try to be 
a warrior the best you can.” 

In 2016-17, Condon played in 40 games for Ottawa. He made 27 straight 
appearances during Anderson’s leave of absence to be with wife 
Nicholle, who was undergoing treatment for cancer. In 2017-18, he made 
31 appearances as Anderson’s backup. 

On June 28, 2017, Condon signed a three-year, $7.2 million extension 
with Ottawa. He had been making $575,000 annually during the two 
previous seasons. 

Financial security, however, could not solve the issue of Condon’s 
deterioration. He was demanding too much of his body. 

“My solution to most problems was working harder,” Condon says. 
“Sometimes, less is more, you could say. But when you’re in it and your 
formula your whole career was just, ‘Push, push, push,’ at some point, 
something breaks.” 

Reaching the end 

After Ottawa placed him on waivers in 2018, Condon took a cortisone 
shot. It made him feel worse. 

On Nov. 9, 2018, Condon started for Belleville against the Toronto 
Marlies. He let in six goals. Belleville won, 7-6. Condon shut it down for 
the rest of the season. 

He tried other ways of relieving the pain: a stem cell injection, a platelet-
rich plasma injection, acupuncture, anti-inflammatories. Nothing worked. 

On July 30, 2019, Ottawa traded Condon to Tampa for the last year of 
Ryan Callahan’s contract. By then, Callahan’s NHL career was over 
because of a degenerative disc disease in his back. Condon had yet to 
come to that conclusion. He spent part of that summer with specialists in 
Kelowna, British Columbia. But he knew he was in trouble. 

“You show up to camp,” Condon says. “You’re sitting in the hotel room 
before camp and you’re like, ‘I don’t know how I’m going to do this. But 
I’m going to show up and try.'” 

On Dec. 14, 2019, Condon felt stable enough to make his first 
appearance for Syracuse, Tampa’s AHL team. By then, more than 13 
months had passed since his last pro game. 

“When you’re out that long, the pressure to come back is even bigger. 
And I felt that,” Condon says. “Not from anybody else, but just from 
myself. I was like, ‘OK, you had a year and a half. It’s not getting better. It 
is what it is. You’ve got to go out there.’ So I forced it. It was definitely not 
a good idea. Not a good idea.” 

He made six appearances for the Crunch. He had an .877 save 
percentage. 

Condon’s next stop was Orlando of the ECHL. It didn’t go much better 
there: four games, .867 save percentage. He felt like he was playing on 
two peg legs. 

Charlotte, Carolina’s AHL team, needed a goalie. Condon accepted a 
loan to the Checkers. 

“I don’t know why the hell I took it,” Condon says, “because I knew I 
wasn’t what I needed to be. But for some reason, I was still like, ‘Maybe if 
I go up there, it’ll feel better.’ It just kept on being like, ‘Maybe if I do this, 
I’ll get a break. Maybe if I try this, it’ll happen.'” 

On Feb. 28, 2020, Condon started against Lehigh Valley. In the second 
period, he skated off during a delayed penalty on the Phantoms. 

“The defenseman passed it back to a defenseman that wasn’t there, and 
it went straight in the net,” Condon remembers. “That was the end of the 
second period. I went to the trainer at the end of the second period and I 
said, ‘I’m hurt. I can’t go. I’m going to finish this period. I’m really sorry I 
let you guys down, but I’m a detriment to the team right now.’ I did some 
soul searching in the hotel room after that.” 

Condon returned to Syracuse. He informed management he was too 
injured to continue. 

He went home. Then the pandemic began. 

No more pressure 

Condon rehabbed throughout 2020. He received several NHL inquiries 
for 2020-21. They were for taxi squads, where teams could keep 
emergency goalies. 

Condon asked himself if, in his state, he could stop Connor McDavid on a 
breakaway. He knew the answer. His body was finished trying to answer 
his brain’s ask. 

“I was frustrated at the start,” Condon says. “But then, as I kind of 
accepted it, I felt relieved. I felt really relieved. Because I no longer had to 
worry about performing. I could just finally focus and worry about myself 
and my health. I think that’s kind of a big issue in hockey. Especially 
today. It’s such a big team sport. You never want to let anyone down. 
You always want to be there. You always want to perform and execute. A 
lot of the time, you put the team before yourself. Whether it’s a mental 
problem or a physical issue, hockey players do that. We pride ourselves 
on being tough. 

“In today’s day and age, I think guys are finally starting to be like, ‘OK, I 
need to stop here for a second. This is just a game.’ But when it’s your 
livelihood and it’s something you’ve been working for for 20 years, it’s not 
just a game. It’s something bigger than that. I treat it that way as well.” 

Condon has a routine now. After he and Bernie leave the dog park and 
get their daily Puppuccino at Starbucks, he commutes to Walpole for his 
chiropractor visit. Following a stop home in Dedham, he travels to 
Matthews Arena to review video and design practices for his goalies. 

Philosophically, Condon looks to author and ex-Navy SEAL Jocko 
Willink. He likes Willink’s saying: Discipline equals freedom. 

“My job is to make sure I come up with a practice plan for them that 
addresses what they need so they don’t have to think about what they 
have to do,” Condon says. Do I need to work on my glove? My blocker? 
Let me worry about that. We’ll come up with a curriculum, we’ll execute 
on the ice and we’ll work really, really hard. So that when you’re sitting 
there on Friday and you look down at the other end of the ice, you know 
you worked harder than the other kid. Before the puck even drops, 
you’ve already won a couple battles. 

“Games are won and lost before they are played. In practice, we think. In 
games, we just react.” 

Condon has especially enjoyed the mental side of his new work. He is 
thinking about returning to school to study sports psychology, although 
the idea of staring at textbooks gives him pause. He would like to remain 
involved in hockey. 
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“When you’re still in it, it’s tough to be retired at 30 when you thought you 
had more to give,” Condon says. “But I’m grateful for everything I had in 
my life. Everything that’s happened to me has been for a reason. It’s led 
to great things, whether it was going to Princeton or Belmont Hill or 
chasing this pro hockey dream. I think I was lacking in my life in certain 
regards, in terms of my family life and home life. I was planes, trains and 
automobiles for a long time. Mentally, that was very hard. It allowed me 
to get a lot closer to my girlfriend (Caeleigh), to have a more stable home 
life, to communicate with my friends and families. Because I was really 
just keeping this to myself and being bottled up like that.” 

Discomfort is Condon’s daily companion. He does not want to undergo 
any more surgery. But he sees progress in his routine. He feels fortunate 
he did not require stronger pain medication. Condon is the same age as 
Jimmy Hayes, his former ISL rival at Nobles, who was found dead on 
Aug. 23 because of acute intoxication due to fentanyl and cocaine. 

Condon recently purchased property in Westwood. He looks forward to 
making roots as his health improves. 

“The fight changed, from trying to compete to trying to walk around,” 
Condon says. “I know I’ll get there. I’m not morbid. I’m not giving up. I’m 
very optimistic I can get there.” 
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The Athletic / LeBrun: All NHL owners should feel responsibility to speak 
up and act in aftermath of Blackhawks scandal 

 

By Pierre LeBrun Nov 8, 2021  

 

It was a quote that raised eyebrows because it came from an NHL 
owner. 

“I commit to you today that I will use my influence within the National 
Hockey League to acknowledge that there are systemic problems that 
will require systemic solutions and that we will partner with all of hockey 
stakeholders and qualified personnel to improve resources in 
programming to both prevent future occurrences and foster a culture 
where victims of sexual harassment and abuse can safely share their 
stories and facilitate healing for survivors,” Winnipeg Jets chairman and 
part-owner Mark Chipman said during an emotional news conference last 
week in the wake of the Chicago Blackhawks scandal countering around 
victim Kyle Beach. 

Those words have to be backed by action otherwise they’re just words, 
but they didn’t sound just like words from an emotional Chipman. 

And Chipman isn’t simply one of 32 ownership voices in the NHL. 

He sits on the owners’ executive committee, which consists of himself, 
Murray Edwards (Calgary), Jeremy Jacobs (Boston), Craig Leipold 
(Minnesota), Ted Leonsis (Washington), Geoff Molson (Montreal), Henry 
Samueli (Anaheim), Larry Tanenbaum (Toronto), Jeff Vinik (Tampa Bay) 
and well, Rocky Wirtz (Chicago). 

This is the smaller group of owners along with NHL commissioner Gary 
Bettman that wields more power than the full Board of Governors in the 
sense that many items that end up on the full, 32-owner Board of 
Governors menu have already been discussed ahead of time, sometimes 
decided, by the executive committee. If you’re a future NHL owner, you 
meet with Bettman first, but also meet eventually with the executive 
committee before you ever hear from the full Board of Governors. 

In short, a lot of the league’s business gets dealt with in this smaller 
executive committee. 

So, the fact that Chipman said what he said at least on the surface 
carries some weight due to his executive committee standing and no 
doubt puts him front and centre when the committee next meets ahead of 
the Dec. 9-10 Board of Governors meeting in Palm Beach, Fla. 

Jacobs is the Chairman of the Board of Governors, so in the wake of 
Chipman’s comment, I reached out last week to the Bruins owner via 
team PR for an interview with him on the matter. 

Here’s the Jacobs statement sent to me via team PR: 

“It is clear that our sport has failed Kyle Beach. I commend him for his 
courage in coming forward in the wake of the trauma he endured. What 
Kyle and the other unnamed victim experienced is unacceptable. Hockey 
needs to be a safe place for everyone and the culture needs to evolve to 
support that. The NHL’s Governors take this systemic failing very 
seriously and the onus is on us to work to prevent it from happening 
again in our sport.” 

It goes without saying that I would have preferred to actually interview the 
Bruins owner, as chairman of the Board he really is an important face for 
NHL ownership, and I did ask to actually talk to him; I got a statement in 
return. 

Now, that’s not great, but at least there was a response. Jacobs doesn’t 
do a lot of media. He’s rarely quoted. 

In fact, most NHL owners rarely do much media. 

Which is why having the opportunity as media to cover the December 
Board of Governors’ meeting every year is the rare chance to see these 
people in the flesh, and even speak to them although those 
conversations are sometimes on-the-go as they walk out of the Board 
meeting each day. 

Sometimes, owners will decline comment depending on the subject 
matter and refer to Bettman, especially for example if it’s a hot topic CBA 
matter. 

So it will be interesting to see at the Board meeting in Palm Beach how 
owners, especially members of the executive committee, react when we 
ask them for comment on this incredibly important story which has 
exploded because of Beach’s courage and Rick Westhead’s dogged 
reporting. 

I personally don’t feel like this will be a time for owners to defer to the 
commissioner for comment. Owners need to be heard on it. 

Especially since Chipman was willing to do just that. It opens the door. 
Now, obviously the Jets chairman got pulled into it because of Jets GM 
Kevin Cheveldayoff’s standing with the 2010 Blackhawks, of course. 

But Chipman wasn’t forced to say he intended to use his influence “within 
the National Hockey League” to try to enact change. 

Again, words are one thing. Action is another. Let’s see what these 
words actually mean moving forward. 

Let’s see what happens at the Board of Governors’ meeting next month. 

Wouldn’t it make sense to have Sheldon Kennedy and his Respect 
Group come in to address owners? I wrote about Kennedy and his work 
last week and Kennedy said he had never heard from the NHL in all 
these years of doing the kind of work he does in this space. 

Well, that’s changed. I texted Kennedy over the weekend and he said 
they’ve heard from the NHL’s Kim Davis, Executive Vice President, 
Social Impact, Growth Initiatives & Legislative Affairs at the league; and 
that they had a call scheduled for this upcoming week. So let’s see where 
that leads, hopefully into a meaningful relationship between Kennedy and 
the league. 

It’s also worth noting as TSN colleague Darren Dreger reported last week 
that Kennedy met with Chipman recently as well. 
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In the meantime, it will be interesting to see what comes out of the 
owners’ meeting next month. 

Listen, it’s important to remember who Bettman works for. He protects 
the business interests of NHL owners, he’s there to take the heat for 
them, too. His job is to shield them. 

But he can’t be the only voice we hear next month at the Board of 
Governors. This is too big. 

This transcends the business of the game. There’s been a visceral 
reaction from hockey fans to this Blackhawks scandal. There’s been a 
cultural shift forcing its way into the always late-to-the-party hockey 
world. 

Chipman has opened the door for NHL owners to have a stake in this 
incredibly important story. I sure hope others follow him. 
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Sportsnet.ca / Coach Sheldon Keefe ‘perplexed’ by slow-starting Maple 
Leafs 

 

Luke Fox 

 

TORONTO – Sheldon Keefe stood at the postgame podium Monday 
night and did his best not to tear the paint off the media room walls. 

His slow-to-jell Toronto Maple Leafs had been making incremental 
progress all last week, mounting a five-game run of W’s that culminated 
in a wall-to-wall effort against the Boston Bruins on Saturday. Given the 
opponent and the result, it was their best of this season. 

Then they turned around, yawned, and showed up one period too late 
Monday versus the Los Angeles Kings. 

By the time they decided to play catchup, the game was already over. 

“What I’m perplexed about is just the start: why we can’t come out and 
assert ourselves and have urgency and have pace and just let people fly 
through the neutral zone and get to our net,” Keefe said, ticked off but 
keeping calmer than he’d like to be after a 5-1 loss. 

“It’s not good enough. The opposition doesn’t give us that. We don’t get 
free passes to fly through the neutral zone and go in alone on the 
goaltender. We don’t get those looks to start games; we’ve got to earn 
those looks.” 

Remaining Time -2:01 

Where Maple Leafs slipped in blowout loss to Kings 

With the Kings and Leafs conducting two significant deadline trades in 
recent years, an extra layer of revenge was baked into their matchup. 

Grizzled shutdown man Jake Muzzin won a Stanley Cup in L.A. but now 
logs heavy minutes for the Leafs, and Toronto starting goalie Jack 
Campbell was the unchosen one in L.A. when the franchise crowned Cal 
Peterson as Jonathan Quick’s incumbent. 

“We knew we were trading a pretty good goaltender away, but where we 
were as an organization—and even where we are right now—we have to 
make some strategic moves,” said Kings coach Todd McLellan. He 
pointed to Tobias Bjornfot, the emerging young D-man L.A. selected with 
the first-round pick it got in return. “It all works out based on where the 
teams are in their evolution.” 

Things worked out just swell for Trevor Moore, who notched his first of 
the year and first of the game off a feed from fellow traded Leaf Carl 
Grundstrom. 

Remaining Time -0:51 

Trevor Moore reacts to scoring against Maple Leafs in return to Toronto 

Moore smiled when confirming he’d put money on the board for his long-
awaited return — and he’ll be happy to pay up after L.A. executed the 
ideal lockdown road win, keeping the Leafs off the board 5-on-5. 

In Toronto, the undrafted California kid developed his two-way game and 
had hoisted the 2018 Calder Cup under Keefe. 

Practising at Coca-Cola Coliseum on Sunday Sunday, Moore’s Kings 
teammates pointed his name out on the ring of Marlies who have 
graduated to the Show. 

“I think a lot about his journey, a guy that came fresh out of college and 
struggled to find himself in the American League and eventually did and 
was a very important part of our team that won the Calder Cup,” Keefe 
said. “It was tough to see him go at that time. 

“At the same time, I’m happy to see him be a full-time NHL player, be 
home in California, all those things. I got a lot of time for Trevor.” 

The speedy Andreas Athanasiou went inside-out on Muzzin and flipped a 
puck high past Campbell’s far shoulder to double the Kings' lead. 

Two high-speed Kings rush goals and a 2-0 deficit summed up a listless 
opening frame from the Leafs. 

“Just a couple of routine saves. Give ’em up, and we're down 2-0. So, 
can't happen,” said Campbell, misplacing all the blame on himself. 

“I'm pretty sure everybody in the building knows it wasn't my best, so it 
cost us two points.” 

John Tavares and Toronto’s power-play extended their respective hot 
streaks early in the second, chopping the lead in half. 

But noted Leaf killer Phillip Danault crashed the crease and knocked a 
puck off his boot to restore the two-goal lead. 

A dialed-in Quick withstood the Leafs’ third-period push, and Danault and 
Adrian Kempe (empty net) added insurance markers late. 

The Kings simultaneously extended their win streak to five and halted 
Toronto’s at that same digit. 

Remaining Time -1:27 

Marner breaks down frustrating night for Maple Leafs in loss to Kings 

Despite the Quick-Campbell connection, this one was not a tale of 
dueling goaltenders. 

This was about a deserving team jumping out hungry, catching the other 
napping, then pushing them to the perimeter as punishment for late 
attendance. 

“When you win games and you win them the right way, you [learn] what 
that feels like as a team, and you can replicate it. That’s why you see 
teams go on win streaks — you get a feeling what the recipe is,” 
Toronto's Jason Spezza said. 

These Jekyll-and-Hyde Maple Leafs know their formula for what works. 

With three more games this week — Philadelphia is on deck Wednesday 
— the trick will be applying it quickly and consistently. 

“Until we get that sorted out,” Keefe warned, “we’re going to continue to 
ride this wave.” 

Fox’s Fast 5 

• Justin Holl and callup Joey Anderson took part in warmup despite being 
healthy scratches. Cool moment for Joey who (in addition to getting NHL 
money for a few days) got to look across the ice and see younger brother 
Mikey — a defenceman for the Kings. 
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• Travis Dermott on his name surfacing in trade rumours: “I’ll keep doing 
what I do until something happens, if it’s going to happen. 

“The best I can do for myself is come in here and show what I have every 
day. I’m in the Blue and White now, and that’s where my heart is.” 

• The Maple Leafs were dinged for another too-many-men infraction and 
are now tied with the New Jersey Devils for the most bench penalties this 
season (four). 

• Danault, Athanasiou and Alex Iafallo looked fast and inspired, all 
enjoying multi-point nights. 

• Year-round mustache owner Auston Matthews unveiled custom 
Movember edition skates and stick: 

Sportsnet.ca LOADED: 11.09.2021 
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Sportsnet.ca / Diminutive winger Conor Garland 'owns the puck' for 
Canucks 

 

Iain MacIntyre 

 

VANCOUVER – A dozen games into his National Hockey League 
season and buzzsaw winger Conor Garland is providing clarity about 
where he is best suited in the Vancouver Canucks’ lineup: anywhere. 

The five-foot-eight dynamo, whose acquisition in July from the Arizona 
Coyotes instantly sparked debate in Vancouver about with whom he 
should play, drove the third line in Sunday’s win against the Dallas Stars. 

Garland’s attacking angles and dizzying changes of direction while 
stickhandling make him an unconventional linemate, but he may be that 
rare player who creates space and offence no matter where he is 
deployed. 

The 25-year-old spent nearly all of the pre-season auditioning on a line 
with J.T. Miller, and most of October playing with Bo Horvat. But Garland 
doesn’t seem to need elite linemates to be effective. 

On Tuesday against the Anaheim Ducks, he’ll skate again with checking 
centre Jason Dickinson and high-revving rookie Vasily Podkolzin, who 
beautifully finished a two-on-one with Garland in Sunday’s 6-3 win. 
Garland’s position isn’t RW, it’s IC. 

“He kind of is an independent creator,” coach Travis Green said after 
Monday’s practice at Rogers Arena. “It's nice to have a player like that 
because we've got some skilled guys that I think create a lot on their 
own, but also a couple guys who probably need someone . . . to get them 
the puck. But he's a guy that, I think, when he's on his game . . . he can 
really lift a lineup.” 

Garland is second in Canucks scoring with 11 points in 12 games. At 
even strength, Vancouver has outscored opponents 11-5 with Garland on 
the ice. 

There is a historical comparable to him with the Canucks. Cliff Ronning, 
also built low to the ground at five-foot-eight, was a stickhandling wizard 
in the 1990s who amassed 328 points in 366 games in Vancouver 
playing with wingers as modest as Sergio Momesso and Jim Sandlak. 

Like Garland, Ronning darted around the offensive zone with the puck 
glued to his stick. Ronning was lethal as a power-play playmaker, but not 
nearly as physical and effective in puck battles as Garland. 

“For a small guy, he owns the puck,” Dickinson said of his new linemate. 
“He doesn't lose too many battles, and if he does, he's working extremely 
hard to get it back. He wants that puck all night.” 

SLEEPLESS IN VANCOUVER: Dickinson, who was acquired from the 
Dallas Stars the week before the trade for Garland and Oliver Ekman-
Larsson, has been at the epicentre of the Canucks’ penalty-killing crisis. 

In the last five games, opposition power plays have pulverized the 
Canucks with nine goals on 18 advantages. Vancouver has surrendered 
two power-play goals in each of the last four games, yet the Canucks 
have managed to win two of them due to five-on-five play and Thatcher 
Demko’s goaltending. 

Second among forwards in shorthanded time on ice, Dickinson has been 
on the ice for seven opposition goals in 22:55 of PK time this season. 

“Honestly, I didn't sleep very well after the game on Friday,” Dickinson 
said, referring to a 3-2 loss to the Nashville Predators in which Canuck 
penalty-killing was 1-for-3. “It killed me because that right there is the 
difference. If we're able to get those kills, we're looking at a different 
hockey game.” 

The Canucks are last in the NHL with a shorthanded success rate of a 
ghastly 63.9 per cent. 

“It doesn't look like it's instinctual right now,” Dickinson said of the penalty 
killing. “That starts to happen when you start giving up goals. You start 
overthinking everything at that point. It's gotten so deep, your instincts 
feel like they've shut off almost and you're chasing.” 

The Canucks offloaded penalty-killer and right-shot faceoff man Jay 
Beagle in the Garland trade, then saw their shorthanded roster further 
depleted by off-season surgery to Tyler Motte and long-haul COVID 
symptoms afflicting Brandon Sutter, another right-handed centre. 

If healthy, Motte and Sutter would be on the Canucks’ first-unit penalty 
kill. Motte is expected to travel with the team on a three-game road trip 
that starts Thursday in Denver, but Sutter remains out indefinitely. 

THE GOOD NEWS: After emerging as the Canucks' starter during the 
extraordinary pandemic season of 2021, Demko is taking another step 
this fall as Vancouver’s new No. 1. 

He has started 10 of the Canucks’ 12 games, and his solid .918 save 
percentage doesn't come close to reflecting Demko’s impact given the 
quality saves he is making and the disaster he is enduring when his team 
is shorthanded. 

Remaining Time -1:07 

Horvat thankful for reliability and leadership of Canucks' Demko 

After his “scorpion” save Friday against the Rangers’ Artemi Panarin – 
flat on his stomach, missing not only his stick but his blocker, Demko 
elevated his skate to deny what looked like a certain goal – the Canuck 
made a save nearly as amazing on Sunday. Looking beaten on a two-on-
one, Demko dived across his goalmouth to somehow get his stick paddle 
in front of Jamie Benn’s well-placed shot. 

“I just try to make as many saves as I can,” Demko said Monday. “You 
know, the fashion of those saves is unpredictable. But I'm human, too, 
and it feels good to make a cool save every once in a while for sure.” 

Or every night. 

Naturalstattrick.com ranks Demko sixth in the NHL with 4.17 goals saved 
above expectations. 

BO PEEPS: Much of Monday’s media debriefing centred around the 
Canucks’ struggling power play having a potential breakout night on 
Sunday by going 3-for-6 against Dallas. The outbreak came after players 
held a power-play meeting Sunday morning and recommitted themselves 
to being more active and shot-oriented. 

Iain MacIntyre on the Canucks improving power play, Lotto Line and 
Thatcher Demko 

“It makes it look pretty good, doesn't it?” Bo Horvat joked of the meeting. 
“It was a long time coming for that meeting. We just needed to be honest 
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with our group and be honest with ourselves that it wasn't good enough 
and our team's going to need us to win. Simple as that. I think that 
meeting definitely opened up eyes, (that) we're willing to play wherever, 
do whatever and those are the five guys on the ice that are going to do 
it.” 

Green pushed the right buttons by disassembling his top unit for one 
game before restoring Horvat and quarterback Quinn Hughes to PP1, 
alongside Miller, Elias Pettersson and Brock Boeser. 

“We were just happy to be back together, and happy that the coach has 
faith in us that we're going to be the five guys to make a difference,” 
Horvat said. 
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Sportsnet.ca / Flames' shocking start fuelled largely by buying into Darryl 
Sutter's system 

 

Eric Francis 

 

If Craig Conroy hadn’t seen it before, he might not have believed it was 
possible. 

Just as Darryl Sutter did almost two decades earlier when he 
transformed Conroy’s struggling Calgary club into a Stanley Cup finalist, 
the Jolly Rancher has reinvented the Flames once again. 

Contrary to popular belief heading into the season, this team is good. 

As in, 7-1-3 good. 

And the man chiefly responsible for bringing the best out of a previously 
beleaguered bunch is indeed Sutter. 

“When I played it out in my mind, this is kind of what I was hoping for – 
this is what you think Darryl can do,” said Conroy, the Flames centre-
turned assistant GM when asked how much credit Sutter deserves for 
the team’s shocking start. 

“I think a lot of this has to do with Darryl. I know it’s early, but this is a 
Darryl Sutter hockey team.” 

The NHL's fourth-place team is days away from a seven-game road trip 
that will have plenty of eastern observers wondering how any of this is 
possible from a playoff-less team that was unable to replace its captain in 
the summer. 

There are plenty of explanations for how the team has transformed, but 
no one has played a bigger role than Sutter. 

The players have bought into his defence-first, detail-oriented system, 
which puts a premium on quick transitions and tenacious forechecking. 

“That’s one thing about Darryl, he squeezes every ounce out of whatever 
you can give out of you, and wants a little bit more,” said Conroy, who 
watched his rag-tag bunch rally around Sutter to get to the 2004 Stanley 
Cup Final, against all odds. 

“He’s had time with them and it just seems like everything has kind of 
jelled. He knows the line combinations he wants and what he wants to 
do. The players are playing great for him and the goaltender is playing 
great. He puts you in an uncomfortable spot where you’re a little tense, 
but you want to do well for him.” 

They’ve responded. 

And it’s the way they’ve done it that has surprised many. 

Although several off-season acquisitions like Nikita Zadorov and Erik 
Gudbranson suggested Sutter hoped to employ the bruising style that led 
the LA Kings to two Stanley Cups, the reality is the Flames' calling card is 
a work ethic and cohesiveness that has them playing as a five-man unit. 

Remaining Time -10:55 

How confidence has led Flames to a division leading 6-1-1 start to the 
season 

Everyone has bought in, which has been made easier by a coach who 
clearly defines roles and has the depth to slot players according to their 
ability. 

He plucked Sean Monahan from his longtime perch on the top line and 
has given him a checking role in the bottom-six. 

He empowered once-forgotten defenceman Oliver Kylington through 
training camp and has been rewarded with a player who is thriving in a 
top-four that had a gaping hole after Mark Giordano was plucked by 
Seattle. 

His blue line-by-committee approach has the team fourth in goals 
against. 

“Darryl and his staff have done a hell of a job,” said Flames GM Brad 
Treliving. “He’s a top coach. He’s a big part of our early season success. 

“Maybe we were the only guys who thought it – I know everyone wanted 
to bury everybody – but we’ve got good players. We’ve got a good coach 
who brings really good structure, and holds people accountable, and puts 
people in the right situation.” 

True to the form Sutter has exhibited throughout the team’s 10-game 
point streak, Treliving is quick to bring the discussion back to earth. 

“Now, let’s just pump the brakes – we’ve played 11 games,” he said. 
“We’ve had a decent start, but we don’t put a whole lot of stock in what 
we did yesterday. Sounds cliché, but we worry about the next day.” 

That’s the mentality on display when Sutter is even more ornery following 
wins than he is losses. 

His goal seems to be to remind players that until they lift a Stanley Cup, 
they haven’t accomplished a lick. 

“That’s what’s good about Darryl, he keeps up honest and he keeps us 
on point,” said Rasmus Andersson, whose club is forever guarding 
against the type of lengthy slumps that have plagued them the last 
handful of years. “There is more you can give in every single game. You 
never really play the perfect game.” 

Boy, have they been close a few times this year, shutting out the 
opposition in four of their last nine outings, outscoring opponents 36-14 in 
that stretch. 

Gone are the slow starts this team was known for. 

On the odd nights they haven’t scored first there is a belief that, as long 
as they stick to the system, they are capable of coming back -- unlike last 
season. 

It’s a highly motivated group, whose core has taken a beating in the court 
of public opinion following years of playoff failures, punctuated by last 
season’s fifth-place finish in the Canadian division. After taking the 
second half of last season to adjust to Sutter’s new approach, they knew 
what to expect from him this year and did their part to be ready for it. 

“I think the guys were pissed off about last year,” said Conroy, whose 
coach made it known every player’s fitness level had to be better. “When 
they went home last summer there were a lot of sour, disappointed 
people. Everybody went home with a mission. It wasn’t good enough. 

“You could tell coming into camp, and looking at guys coming in in 
shape, what they were doing. You’re thinking everyone was embarrassed 
and pissed off about not making it. Their mental attitude, plus what Darryl 
brings, is just a nice combination.” 
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So is having Jacob Markstrom playing like the Six Million Dollar Man he 
was paid to be two summers ago. 

“The way Marky started reminds me of Kipper (Miikka Kiprusoff) in that 
when we make a mistake he makes a big save and gets us going and 
then we win the game,” added Conroy. “It’s a combination: Darryl has 
done a ton and the players have also done a ton. And they’re buying into 
what he’s saying. I think it’s just a good mix.” 

Perhaps the most surprising thing this season has been just how 
entertaining the Flames have been. 

Remaining Time -0:50 

Tkachuk goes between the legs, flips puck past Shesterkin for great goal 

This isn’t just a team sitting back in the neutral zone trap, blocking shots 
and trying to win games 1-0. They’re an opportunistic group of 
forechecking freaks who pressure teams all over the ice, finish checks, 
and have translated that into far more scoring chances than anyone 
thought possible. 

The team currently sits fourth in the league with 40 goals. 

A big part of that is spearheaded by the top line Sutter assembled, which 
has Elias Lindholm, Johnny Gaudreau and Matthew Tkachuk putting on 
passing displays that have made them one of the league’s most 
dangerous trios. 

“I just think Darryl expects a lot out of every player - if you’re not playing, 
if you’re not performing, he’s going to let you know,” said Gaudreau, who 
has also bought in to being far more impactful on the defensive side of 
the puck. “Whether we win or lose, he holds guys accountable. I think 
that’s something we’ve been missing in the past here over the past six or 
seven years. We haven’t had a coach like this to make sure guys show 
up each night.” 

Every night. 

The only regulation-loss came opening night against a juggernaut Oilers 
squad in Edmonton, where the Flames had every reason to be proud of 
their effort. 

At the conclusion of last season it was Milan Lucic who suggested what 
the Flames were missing was between the ears. 

Sutter has filled that space with a plan and a mindset that has the Flames 
believing something few others did: this team could actually be a 
contender. 
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TSN.CA / Beach 'courageous', says mother of high school player 
assaulted by Aldrich 

 

Rick Westhead 

 

The mother of a former high school hockey player who was sexually 
assaulted by one-time Chicago Blackhawks video coach Brad Aldrich 
says she was overcome with emotion watching Kyle Beach apologize to 
her son and thank him for filing a police complaint against Aldrich. 

Beach, a former Blackhawks player, said in an Oct. 27 interview with 
TSN that he was sorry he “didn’t do more” to make sure Aldrich was held 
accountable after telling Blackhawks management in the spring of 2010 
that Aldrich abused him. 

The Blackhawks allowed Aldrich to remain with the NHL team for three 
weeks en route to winning the Stanley Cup after learning of the 

allegations. He was permitted to resign on his own terms and was given 
a day with the Stanley Cup. 

Three years later, Aldrich took up a volunteer coaching position with a 
high school team in Houghton, Mich. A 16-year-old player, known in court 
filings as “John Doe 2,” reported to police in 2013 that he'd been sexually 
assaulted by Aldrich, who pleaded guilty and was sentenced in early 
2014 to nine months in jail. 

John Doe 2’s mother said she was overwhelmed watching Beach’s 
interview. 

“I just wanted to reach through and hold him…,” she said during a series 
of interviews with TSN over the past week. “I just wanted to tell him that 
everything is going to be okay, it’s got to be okay. He’s not at fault for this 
at all, not at all. He’s a survivor, like my son. Yes, they were victims, but 
they’re surviving now. And he is so courageous, and we admire him… I 
just wanted to hold him like I held my son. And tell him I’m sorry. It didn’t 
have to happen.” 

During a press conference last week to discuss Beach’s decision to go 
public and the Blackhawks’ cover up, NHL commissioner Gary Bettman 
said the league needed more information before it could commit to 
providing psychological counselling for John Doe 2, as it has for Beach. 

John Doe 2’s mother was angry hearing Bettman’s comments. 

“I think [Bettman] needs a new job, that he needs to retire,” she said. “I 
don’t think he has empathy for kids, or even young adults. And if he 
needs more information, I got a whole folder full of it here for him he can 
read. I’ve got the court documents of the conviction. If he needs more 
information to help my son, I have it. I’m more than willing to scan it and 
send it over to him…” 

John Doe 2’s mother explained how she learned that her son had been 
raped by Aldrich during a team party in March of 2013. 

When she picked up John Doe 2 the morning after the party at the home 
of a teammate whose parents she later discovered were out of town, he 
was unusually quiet. In the following weeks, he began showing out-of-
character behaviour –  he was moody and had angry outbursts. He and 
some friends broke into his father’s lakefront cabin. He took his mother’s 
car for a joy ride even though he didn’t have his driver’s license. 

John Doe 2’s mother said when she was doing laundry she went through 
the pockets of her son’s jeans and discovered an empty bottle of 
Benadryl. 

From there, she went to his bedroom and discovered dozens of more 
empty Benadryl bottles hidden in shoe boxes. When he returned home 
from an evening out with his girlfriend, John Doe 2’s mother was waiting 
for him. 

“What are you doing taking drugs?” she asked, holding a handful of 
empty Benadryl bottles. 

She said to her son that his girlfriend deserved better. 

“I told him she didn’t deserve to date a loser,” she said. “He never raised 
his voice, ever to me, and he screamed in my face, ‘Do you want to 
know, Mom? Do you? Do you want to know why I’m a loser, Mom? Do 
you want to know why?’ As he yelled in my face I was in complete shock. 
And that’s when those horrible words came out. He said, ‘Because I was 
raped, Mom.’ I just held him and screamed, ‘No, no, no.’ That’s all I could 
say.” 

In that moment in September of 2013, John Doe 2’s mother said her life 
felt like it was over. 

“No parent wants to experience that,” she said. 

John Doe 2’s mother said it’s hard to process what’s happened to her 
family over the past eight years. 
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Her mind drifts to her son’s early love for hockey, to the years after he 
learned to skate as a three-year-old and skating around the rink with the 
help of a chair or an orange cone. 

Living in northern Michigan, John Doe 2 became a fan of the Detroit Red 
Wings. He admired star centre Steve Yzerman’s grit and skill and goalie 
Dominik Hasek’s flair for stealing the show during big games. 

“He had huge amounts of hockey cards, almost every player you could 
think of – probably 10, 15, 20 of the same person,” she said. 

John Doe 2’s mother says her son still occasionally watches NHL hockey 
games. At times, he even tunes in to see the Blackhawks on TV. 

“He actually watched a couple of Chicago games recently,” she said. 
“He’s basically not even really watching the game; he’s watching the 
stands. They need to feel this too. You know the stands, there’s not as 
many people there, and hopefully this is part of the reason why…” 

Lawyers for the Blackhawks and John Doe 2 are in settlement talks, 
although the NHL team is still trying to have his lawsuit dismissed. It’s 
unclear how the litigation will unfold. 
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TSN.CA / Mark Masters: Playoff nemesis Phillip Danault looks to cool off 
Toronto Maple Leafs stars again 

 

Mark Masters 

 

Toronto's core four forwards – Auston Matthews (four), John Tavares 
(five), Mitch Marner (three) and William Nylander (three) – have 
combined to score 15 of the team's 19 goals during the current five game 
win streak. 

"Those guys are our top guys and when they control the play, we seem 
to have the puck a lot and the confidence spreads through the team," 
observed veteran forward Jason Spezza.  

Matthews, who missed the entire pre-season schedule and the first three 
games of the regular season while recovering from left wrist surgery, is 
heating up after a slow start. The reigning Rocket Richard Trophy winner 
has four goals and two assists in the last three games.  

"It was going to be tough for him to get off to a fast start," Spezza pointed 
out. "We all wanted him to come back and feel completely normal, but it's 
a tough league … Now that he's hit his stride, you can tell he's controlling 
games again and he does special things out there." 

Matthews and Tavares offer the Leafs a big advantage down the middle 
on most nights, but not on Monday with the Kings in town. Los Angeles 
signed Phillip Danault in the summer. He slots in right behind 2018 Selke 
Trophy winner Anze Kopitar.  

"Had we come in with just Kopi, obviously, the mismatches exist right 
away," said Kings coach Todd McLellan, "but now with Phil there you feel 
a little bit better about playing everybody ... He certainly alleviates some 
of the pressure on Anze." 

Kopitar leads the Kings with seven goals and 14 points this season. His 
offensive-zone start percentage is 66, which is up from 46.4 last season, 
per NaturalStatTrick.  

"It feels nice sometimes when you don't have to take the D-zone draw," 
Kopitar admits. "So that's definitely a plus."  

Danault played a key role in shutting down Matthews and Marner in 
May's playoff series. Matthews was limited to one goal while Marner 
didn't score at all in the seven games against Montreal.  

"He's always in the right spot," said linemate Alex Iafallo. "Forechecking-
wise he's always getting a stick on the puck, which creates a lot of 
offensive chances for us." 

"Good instincts," said Leafs coach Sheldon Keefe. "Good stick. Knows 
who he is and what his job is out on the ice and doesn’t deviate from that 
very much. That's a big part of it. The defensive players that focus on 
those things, they can make it difficult on you. With he and Kopitar, that's 
a tough duo they've put together there and you're seeing some of those 
benefits."  

The Kings have won four straight games.  

"They're a very good team at five-on-five," stressed Keefe. "You have to 
play a patient game and expect that it's going to be difficult to get through 
the neutral zone and difficult to get access to the goaltender. We'll have 
to be patient and, at the same time, earn our opportunities offensively 
and look to win the special teams battle." 

Can stingy centres Danault, Kopitar slow Toronto's surging stars? 

Last off-season, the Kings added defensive minded centre Philip Danult 
to their team, helping compliment two-time Selke Trophy winner Anze 
Kopitar, giving Los Angeles a dual threat in shutting down opposing 
teams top two lines. 

--- 

The turnaround in Toronto isn't just the result of the star power scoring. 
The defence is also playing better. The group started so slow this season 
that Keefe juggled all three pairs following a game in Chicago on Oct. 27. 
As part of the shake up, veterans Jake Muzzin and T.J. Brodie joined 
forces on the shutdown unit.  

"It's nice," Muzzin said of the new partnership. "He's calm. He's in 
position. We're kind of just vibing off each other right now. It's working 
out."  

Muzzin and Brodie are both steady, no-nonsense guys who hail from 
Ontario.  

"The Woodstock-Chatham banter is going strong," Muzzin confirmed, 
citing their hometowns.   

Meanwhile, Muzzin's old partner, Justin Holl, will sit as a healthy scratch 
for a fifth straight game tonight.  

Muzzin was asked if sometimes a change is needed to jumpstart your 
game.  

"Every once in a while, sometimes, a switch is good, but I'd like it to be 
there all the time." 

Muzzin was a physical force while logging just under 22 minutes on 
Saturday against the Bruins. Keefe dubbed that win the team's best 
performance of the season.  

"Our mindset and our work ethic has been a lot better," said Muzzin, 
who's the only Stanley Cup champion on the roster. "I feel we're a lot 
more connected and guys have the right mindset, you know, outworking 
teams and out checking teams for chances as opposed to just trying to 
force chances. It's been good. It's a long season. It's nice to get some 
confidence in the group and we got a big match tonight against a good 
defensive team."  

Leafs Ice Chips: Chatham-Woodstock banter helps the blue line 

Ahead of the Toronto Maple Leafs' meeting with the Los Angeles Kings 
on Monday night, former King Jake Muzzin detailed his chemistry with 
new defensive partner T. J. Brodie, the Chatham-Woodstock banter the 
two of them share, and the location of his two Stanley Cup rings. TSN's 
Mark Masters has more. 

--- 

The Leafs are playing their 13th game of the season tonight and Jack 
Campbell will be making his 11th appearance between the pipes.  



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • November 8, 2021 

 

"Just incredible stability," said Spezza of what the goalie brings. "We 
went into the year with him and [Petr Mrazek] and Pete's dealt with some 
injuries, and it's been a lot for Jack. He's had to miss practices to keep 
his workload down and he's handled it all in stride and found a good 
routine." 

    ⭐⭐ Jack Campbell stopped 92 of the 95 shots he faced to lift the 
@MapleLeafs to a perfect week and to their fifth consecutive victory 
overall (dating to Oct. 27). 

    #NHLStats: https://t.co/btYnrPobUx pic.twitter.com/BFkxvPKSb5 

    — NHL Public Relations (@PR_NHL) November 8, 2021 

Mrazek sustained a groin injury in his first start on Oct. 14 in Ottawa. He 
returned to game action on Oct. 30 getting the win against Detroit, but 
then tweaked the groin a few days later in practice. He's expected to 
miss the next four weeks.  

So, the Leafs will lean even more on Campbell moving forward. 

"It's demanding," Spezza continued. "You don't see a lot of guys carry 
the workload the way he's been carrying it here now. It speaks to his 
dedication to get himself ready day in and day out and that's not just at 
the rink. He's taking care of himself away from the rink. He's making sure 
he's getting rest when he's going home and coming fresh the next day.”  

Montreal's Jake Allen is the only other goalie with 11 appearances this 
season.  

When you play this much, it's crucial to have a short memory. Early in his 
career, Campbell struggled to get over tough moments and games. Now, 
the 29-year-old is doing a better job managing his emotions.   

"It's hard to get that out of his head and I feel like he's learned a lot," said 
Iafallo, who became good friends with Campbell when he played in Los 
Angeles. "You can definitely tell in his play that he's been really strong 
mentally." 

"I enjoy seeing him do well," Kings goalie Jonathan Quick told reporters 
on Sunday, "especially in this city, it's a tough place to play and he's 
handled it really well." 

But, make no mistake about it, Campbell is still incredibly hard on 
himself. Muzzin, who also played with Campbell in Los Angeles, was 
surprised to hear that the goalie feels like he's improved in that 
department.  

"Because every goal that goes in is his fault, apparently, to us," Muzzin 
said with a chuckle. "He's a tough critic on himself, but we're there to 
remind him he's not in there alone ... He's been playing great and we're 
going to need him to continue playing great." 

Campbell is 6-2-1 with a .936 save percentage this season. He credits 
Quick for mentoring him during his time in Los Angeles.  

"I read Soupy's quote that he owes him a lot and that's nice that he 
recognizes that, but Soupy did a lot for himself as well," said McLellan. 
"He got himself organized and his life going in the right direction. We're 
happy he's been able to come here and do what he's done." 

Channeling emotions better, Campbell provides Leafs 'incredible stability' 

After being notoriously hard on himself in the past, Leafs goaltender Jack 
Campbell says that he has taken a different approach to his mental game 
off of the ice, which has put him in a better place this season, which is 
something that his current and former teammates have noticed. 

--- 

Projected Leafs lines for Monday's game:  

Bunting - Matthews - Nylander  

Kerfoot - Tavares - Marner  

Engvall - Kampf - Kase 

Ritchie - Spezza - Simmonds 

Rielly - Dermott  

Muzzin - Brodie  

Sandin - Liljegren 

Campbell starts  

Woll  

Injured: Mrazek (groin), Mikheyev (broken thumb) 

Healthy scratches: Holl, Anderson, Semyonov 
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TSN.CA / Yost: Toronto Maple Leafs banking points despite chasing 
games 

 

Travis Yost 

 

The Toronto Maple Leafs have enough talent to compete for a Stanley 
Cup. But time and time again, the team has given us reason to pause. 
Coaching staff concerns, early playoff exits, untimely goaltending 
performances – you name it, the Maple Leafs have covered it over the 
past few seasons. 

Toronto once again entered the regular season with one of the more 
formidable lineups in all of hockey. But a curiously slow start across the 
board has clouded expectations. Over the first month of the season, the 
Maple Leafs are a respectable 7-4-1 (a 102.5-point pace), super-charged 
by a recent five-game winning streak. 

But, like most fans, understanding exactly how good this team might be 
has proven rather trying. 

On the positive side of the ledger, the Maple Leafs are sixth in expected 
goals at even strength – over such small samples of data, that may be 
the most important north star we have. But they can’t buy a goal (their 
7.7 per cent shooting is just 25th in the league), and despite a 
phenomenal start by Jack Campbell in net, they carry a +0 goal 
differential. 

If I were a betting man, I’d say this is a rather bullish outlook for the 
Maple Leafs – they are still dominating games territorially, and this 
lineup, most of which we have watched play together for years now, 
historically converts on more than 10 per cent of its shots. Said another 
way, a shooting percentage rebound to the upside seems quite probable 
over the next few weeks. 

There is another number that stands out to me though this season, and 
it’s the percentage of minutes in which the Maple Leafs have led games. 
Toronto has been one of the better regular-season teams by points 
percentage in recent years, and, not surprisingly, it’s the result of leading 
in most games they play. 

If we look at 2017-19 (putting aside the COVID-19 season for a moment) 
season, we note two things: 

- Predictably, a very strong correlation between the percentage of game 
minutes led versus points accumulated across the league. 

- Toronto leading in about 35 per cent of game minutes (versus trailing in 
about 29 per cent of game minutes). 

What do we know about the league’s best teams? Even in a volatile sport 
where random chance has a much bigger effect on single-game 
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outcomes, great teams still manifest the same way bad teams do over 
time. 

Great teams tend to score early, they score often, they drive big goal 
differentials, and they win a higher percentage of games in regulation. 
Consequently, they lead in most of these games. 

(As an aside, this is another reason we use adjustments to control for 
score effects when analyzing team shot shares or expected goal rates; 
the reality is some teams are frequently nursing a lead, other teams are 
frequently chasing a deficit, and it does have an impact on games.) 

Bringing this to the current regular season, it’s noticeable that Toronto 
hasn’t quite been the same team over the first month of the season. 
Some of this is the result of early season blowouts where Toronto was 
chasing the game all night, as they were against the Pittsburgh Penguins 
and Carolina Hurricanes. But ultimately Toronto has led in just 28 per 
cent of minutes played this season, which is 22nd in the NHL, and 
discernibly down from years past. 

If we regress the percentage of minutes each team has led in games 
against an expected points pace, we see that Toronto’s record (7-4-1) 
may be a bit flattering for how they have played. Let’s see how they stack 
against the rest of the league: 

Only four teams have seen a friendlier point accumulation this season 
relative to the percentage of minutes they have led in games. Knowing 
Toronto has led in just 28 per cent of those minutes, we would expect 
them to have about four points less than their 7-4-1 record (15 points) 
would indicate. Or said another way: we would expect them to have a 
record around 6-7-0, which would also be in line with their goal 
differential. 

This exercise is retroactive more than it is forward looking – again, the 
biggest outlier data point that exists with the Maple Leafs is a uniquely 
low shooting percentage and considering the top-end scoring talent on 
this roster, we would expect that trend to move to the upside going 
forward. 

But it’s also fair to say the Maple Leafs are a bit on the lucky side to have 
seven wins in 12 games considering the way they have played. 

Oh, and apologies to their provincial rival in Ottawa. Despite leading in 32 
per cent of the minutes they have played, the Senators have just seven 
points (3-7-1) on the season. So it goes! 
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USA TODAY / Alex Ovechkin ties Brett Hull for fourth place on hockey's 
all-time goals list 

 

USA TODAY Sports 

 

With a flick of the stick, Washington Capitals star Alex Ovechkin climbed 
another rung on the all-time NHL scoring list. 

Ovechkin redirected a shot by teammate Dmity Orlov into the net in the 
second period of Monday night's 5-3 win over the Buffalo Sabres for his 
11th goal of the season — and more importantly, the 741st of his career, 
tying him with Hall of Famer Brett Hull on hockey's all-time list.  

The only players still ahead of him are Jaromir Jagr (766), Gordie Howe 
(801) and Wayne Gretzky (894). The official list counts goals scored in 
both the NHL and WHA. 

With 11 goals this season, Ovechkin, 36, leads the NHL.  

“I just take it day by day,” Ovechkin said after the game. “You know it’s 
nice to be in that company. It’s pretty big numbers, so just move on. 
Obviously, it’s nice to be tied but I still have a couple games left.” 

He also assisted on two goals, including the first of two by Tom Wilson, 
which gave Washington an early lead it never relinquished. 

Ovechkin nearly got his history-making goal in the first period when he 
redirected Trevor Van Riemsdyk’s shot from the point. But it caught an 
inadvertent piece of Wilson’s arm on its way past Sabres goalie Dustin 
Tokarski, so Ovechkin received the assist. 

Ovechkin has led the league in goals nine times in his 17-year career, all 
with the Capitals. 
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USA TODAY / Ex-Nashville Predators captain Mike Fisher stands with 
Aaron Rodgers' COVID-19 vaccine stance 

 

Nick Gray 

 

Former Nashville Predators captain Mike Fisher said on Instagram that 
he stands with Aaron Rodgers amid the backlash from the Green Bay 
Packers quarterback's COVID-19 vaccine stance.  

Rodgers, who is unvaccinated, tested positive for COVID-19 last week. 
The Packers quarterback told reporters before the season he was 
"immunized", but he was immediately placed Wednesday under the 
NFL's protocol for non-vaccinated players who tested positive for COVID-
19 and missed Sunday's game at Kansas City. 

On "The Pat McAfee Show" Friday, Rodgers confirmed he was not 
vaccinated, citing that he was allergic to an ingredient in the Moderna 
and Pfizer vaccines and was concerned about side effects of the 
Johnson & Johnson vaccine.  

Rodgers further criticized the NFL's protocol and petitioned the league to 
allow his personal immunization plan so he could be considered 
vaccinated under their protocol, which the league rejected.  

"I stand with @aaronrodgers12 I believe in the freedom to choose what 
we put in our bodies and the freedom of conscience. I agree with him in 
that the science clearly shows the vaccinated spread covid at basically 
the same rate as the unvaccinated," Fisher wrote on Instagram. "The 
@nhl @nfl and other leagues are ignoring the science and choosing to 
coerce and punish unvaccinated players with these restrictions. If they 
really cared about people’s health they would have daily testing for all." 

"But these past 2 years has clearly shown us that this is not about our 
health, it’s about control over our lives. I won’t stand for that. It’s time to 
fight for our medical freedom and I feel for those that have been fired for 
choosing medical freedom. People losing their jobs over a medical 
choice is un-American and unacceptable. We need to stand up now 
before it’s too late!! #medicalfreedom #istandwithaaronrodgers" 

Rodgers also mentioned in his interview Friday that he consulted 
podcaster and media personality Joe Rogan among others about his 
case, and that Rodgers was taking ivermectin, a medicine often used to 
treat parasitic infections that has become popular as a treatment to 
neutralize the impact of COVID-19 among unvaccinated people. The 
CDC says the drug is not currently approved for use to treat COVID-19 
by the FDA. 

As for the on-field aspect of Rodgers' COVID-19 saga, the Packers lost 
13-7 at Kansas City on Sunday. Under the NFL's protocol for 
unvaccinated personnel, the earliest Rodgers can be eligible to return to 
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the team facility is Nov. 13, or one day before Green Bay's game against 
Seattle. 

Fisher, who is married to country music superstar Carrie Underwood, 
spent eight seasons with the Predators and was named the team's 

captain in 2016. He retired in 2017 before coming back for the tail end of 
the 2017-18 season and retiring after the Predators' playoff run.  
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